WAA, HERNEL "PINKY" PILIALOHA, 50, of Pearl City, died March 19, 2009. Born in Kailua. Survived by sons, Kenneth Tisalona and Keolakalani; daughters, Kahea Palauni and Nalani Hunt; brothers, Herman, Warren and Wayne Waa, and Darren Dacosin; sister, Tele Acedo; eight grandchildren. Service 11 a.m. Saturday at Kualoa Beach Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 2009]

Wachtel, Jere Yokoyama, *April 22, 2009* Jere Yokoyama Wachtel, 57, of New Canaan, Conn., Manalapan, Fla., and Honolulu, an executive at Citibank, PepsiCo. Chemical Bank and Chase Bank, died. She is survived by husband Kenny, daughters Lauren and Jesse, and sister Janice Trubitt. Services held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 June 2009]

WACHTEL, JERE YOKOYAMA, of New Canaan, Conn., Manalapan, Fla., and Honolulu, died April 22, 2009. Bank executive and alumna of Punahou School. Survived by husband, Kenny; daughters, Lauren and Jesse; sister, Janice Trubitt. Celebration of life was held May 30, 2009, in New Canaan. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser June 15 2009]

WAGNER, JOHN "GERMAN" "POPS" ALBERT KALANIANOANO HOAPILI JR., 69, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Aug. 18, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. A head utility kitchen steward in the hotel industry. Survived by wife, Beverly; sons, John and Joey; daughters, Diane "Lei" Mero, Lisa Himalaya, Trina Ziemer and Regina Whitaker; brothers, Vernon, Leroy and Aaron; sisters, Patricia Brown, Sandra Kupahu and Joanne Phillips; 11 grandchildren. Visitation 4 to 9 p.m. Friday and 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday at Kona Church of God. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 2009]

Wagner, John Albert Kalanianoano Hoapili Jr., *Aug. 18, 2009* John Albert Kalanianoano Wagner Jr., also known as "German" and "Pops," 69, of Kailua-Kona, a head utility kitchen steward in the hotel industry, died at home. He was born in Lahaina. He is survived by wife Beverly; sons John and Joey; daughters Diane "Lei" Mero, Lisa Himalaya, Trina Ziemer and Regina Whitaker; brothers Vernon, Leroy and Aaron; sisters Patricia Brown, Eilene Hoapili, Sandra Kupahu and Joanne Phillips; and 11 grandchildren. Services: 4 to 9 p.m. Friday and 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday at Kona Church of God. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 September 2009]

WAGNER, PAUELI NELSON, infant son of Paul and Salome, of Honolulu, died June 9, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Also survived by sister, Sinalei; grandparents, Barbara and Rick Goldman, Kenneth Wagner, Paueli and Faitele Faumuina; great-grandparents, Warren and Betty Nelson. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 2009]

WAGO, RICHARD MITSUO, 79, of Honolulu, died May 24, 2009. Born in Waimanalo. Retired from Hilton Hawaiian Village. Survived by wife, Margaret; sons, Warren and Wayne; brothers, Robert and Frederick; sister, Grace Hu; two grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 2009]

WAGSTAFF, N. ROBERT "BOB", 78, of Kahului, Maui, died Dec. 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Naturalist painter of flora and fauna. Survived by wife, Winona "Winnie" Yoshikawa-Wagstaff; daughter, Nicole Wagstaff-Gasman; brothers, William Wagstaff and Benjamin "Buddy" Bottelo; sister, Sibyl Cowan; seven grandchildren. Private service at a later date. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 2009] **Wagstaff, N. Robert**, *Dec. 23, 2009* N. Robert Wagstaff, 78, of Kahului, a naturalist painter, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Winona "Winnie" Yoshikawa-Wagstaff, daughter Nicole Wagstaff-Gassman, brothers William Wagstaff and Benjamin "Buddy" Bottelo, sister Sibyl Cowan and seven grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star **WAH, CHRISTOPHER PIN LO,** 69, of Honolulu, died Oct. 17, 2009. Born in Hong Kong. Retired Ala Moana and Ilikai hotels computer programmer. Survived by wife, Elaine; daughter, Susanna; brother, Reginald. Visitation 7 to 7:30 a.m. Saturday at Blessed Sacrament Church; Mass 7:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers; donations to one's favorite charity. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 October 2009]

WAHINEKAPU, JOHN LEE SUI, 88, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Jan. 3, 2009. Born in Kailua, Kona. Retired postmaster assistant. Survived by wife, Margaret; sons, John, James and Gerald; daughters, Barbara Kessler and Debra Rivera; stepsons, Fabian, Robert and Pete Chacon; stepdaughters, Judy Picozzi, Tammy Padilla, Janette Cardona, Jerieana Hernandez and Aldeen Ramos; grandchildren; great-grandchildren; step-grandchildren; step-great-grandchildren. Visitation 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Michael's Catholic Church, Kailua, Kona; Mass 10 a.m.; inurnment to follow at West Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 January 2009]

Wahinekapu, John Lee Sui, *Jan. 3, 2009* John Lee Sui Wahinekapu, 88, of Kailua-kona, a retired postmaster assistant and US. Army veteran, died at home. He was born in Kailua- Kona. He is survived by wife Margret; sons John, James and Gerald ; stepson Fabian Robert and Pete Chacon; daughters Barbara Kessier and Debra Rivera; stepdaughters Judy Picozzi, Tammy Padilla, Janette Cardona, Jerieana Hernandez, and Aldeen Ramos; and numerous grandchildren, great-grandchildren, stepchildren and step great grandchildren. Mass 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Michael's Catholic Church. Call after 8 a.m. Inurnment to follow at West Hawaii Veterans Cemetry in Kailua- Kona. Casual Attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star bulletin 8 January 2009]

WAHINEKAPU, LORRAINE "LORI" "NANI" PUANANI KA, 59, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died May 6, 2009. Born in Kealakekua, Hawai'i. Restaurant cashier for Kona Hilton Royal Kona Resort, co-owner of Kalei's Flowers; former hula dancer. Survived by husband, Gerald Sr.; daughter, Anjeannette Fowlers; son, Gerald Jr.; hanai sons, John Leong, Jr. and Eric Rivera; hanai daughters, Annie Ynigues and Tracy Rivera; sister, Annie Leong; brothers, Joseph and Harry Ka; two grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Lanakila Congregational Church. Kainaliu; service 10 a.m.; luncheon to follow. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawai'i, Kailua, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 2009]

WAHINEOKAI, WAYNE WAHIEALA, 66, of Käneohe, died Dec. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Air Force lieutenant colonel; Sheraton Waikikí Hotel customer service manager. Survived by wife, Nancy; sons, Cameron Kalanamaihiki, Jason Kalanipaukaima and Adam Uweoulani; daughter, Lindsay Kalanikauleleiaiwi; hänai son, Mitsumasa Miyazaki; hänai daughter, Leimomi Davenport; sisters, Wanda, and Kehau Maielua; grandchildren, Akamu, Leilani, Lopaka, Mahealani and Makaio. Visitation 4 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at the Princess Bernice Pauahi Bishop Memorial Chapel, Kamehameha School Kapälama; service: 5 p.m. Committal service 10 a.m. Jan. 4 at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 2009]

WAI, HENRY ''KING'' K. C., 68, of Waipahu, died Feb. 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Enjoyed cooking. Survived by sons, Eric and Jon; daughters, Lissa Matsumoto, Christine Sanpei, Paula Keliinui and Kathy; brothers, Raymond and Louis; sisters, Annie Mitsumori, Alice Ling, Nolana Boel and Roxanne Kuwata; 12 grandchildren. Visitation 4:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 5:30 p.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 March 2009]

WAIKI, RICHARDSON "LIKEKE" PUA, 47, of Pahoa, Hawai'i, died March 1, 2009. Born in Hilo. A crane operator for the former Hilo Coast Processing Co., H&H Construction and Hilo Iron Works. Survived by wife, Lynette Vincent; sons, Ronsten, Justin and Bryston; daughter, Shayla; brothers, Joseph III, Boyce and Quincey; sister, Marqwaan Riedel; four grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 2009]

Wainui, Melanie Williamette Leolani, *Nov. 14, 2009* Melanie Williamette Leolani Wainui, 49, of Kaunakakai died in Molokoi General Hospital . She was born in Hoolehua, Molokai. She is survived by son Keahi Meyer; daughter IIana Meyer; father Joseph Kupukaa Sr.; mother Patsy W. Haupt; brother Taiva Wainui, Patrick Haupt, George Lamoka, and Joseph, Jason and Jerome Kupukaa; and sisters Faith Ocampo, Raelyn Cambra, Jeanine haupt, Janelle Kupukaa and Jaquelyn Makasobe. Services held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 December 2009]

Wainwright, Paul Edward Blech, *Apr. 22, 2009*, Paul Edward Bleck Wainwright, 92, of Spokane, Wash., formerly of Honolulu, a retired Dillingham Corp. and Hawaiian Dredging Co. chief engineer and executive vice president and U.S. Army veteran who served in World War II, died in Spokane. He was born in Annapolis, Md. He is survived by sons Richard and Paul, and four grandchildren. Services held on July 14 at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 July 2009]

WAIOLAMA JR., ABEL, 64, of Waipahu, died April 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from state Department of Transportation. Survived by his sister, Doreen Grace. Visitation 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; cremation to follow. Inurnment 10 a.m. May 13 at the Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 May 2009]

Waiolama Jr., Abel, *April 17, 2009*. Abel Waiolama Jr., 64, of Waipahu, a retired state Department of Transportation employee, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sister Doreen Grace. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Inurnment: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 May 2009]

WAKABAYASHI, DENNIS TOSHIO, 59, of Honolulu, died July 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from credit offices of JCPenney (Honolulu and Fremont, Calif.), Liberty House, Macy's, and Bank of Hawaii; founding member/original disc jockey for country/western dance club Blazing Saddles, Honolulu, and a country/western DJ in San Francisco. Survived by brother, Melvin; sisters, Roxanne Uyema, Patricia Higa and Sharon Tamaru. Private inurnment at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No koden (monetary gifts). Remembrances to Sharon Tamaru, 3223 Charles St., Honolulu, HI 96816. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 July 2009]

Wakamatsu, Yasushi, *Aug. 18, 2009.* Yasushi "Froggie" Wakamatsu, 85, of Wailuku, Wakamatsu Fish Market owner, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. He was born in Wailuku. He is survived by wife Mary; sons Roy, Warren and Dean; brother Tadashi; sisters Amy Sakata and Setsuko Kobayashi; six grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Monday at Wailuku Hongwanji Mission. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 August 2009]

WAKIDA, HARUO, 76, of Honolulu, died March 9, 2009. Born in Papa'ikou, Hawai'i. City Bank Kapalama Branch parking lot attendant. Survived by wife, Edna; sons, Neil and Clayton; daughter, Lorene; brothers, Kazuo and Satoshi; sisters, Masuyo Oyama and Miwako Yoshida. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Committal service 10:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 2009]

Wakida, Tevin Aisoku Bonoan, *March 15, 2009* Tevin Aisoku Bonoan Wakida, infant son of Marie Bonoan and Gregg Wakida, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by grandparents Shirley Wakida and Severa Bonoan. Celebration of life: 9 a.m. Saturday at Resurrection of the Lord Church, 94-126 Lumikula St., Waipahu. Committal services: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 March 2009]

WAKIDA, TEVIN AISOKU BONOAN, of Waipahu, died March 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Marie Bonoan; father, Gregg; grandmothers, Shirley Wakida and Severa Bonoan. Celebration of life service 9 a.m. Saturday at the Resurrection of the Lord Church. Committal service 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 2009]

WAKIMOTO, HENRY KIYOSHI, 93, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Aug. 29, 2009. Born in Hilo. Retired plant foreman of the former Excelsior Dairy in Hilo. Survived by wife, Yaeko; son, Wesley; daughter, Cathy Thompson; sisters, Joyce Yoshimoto and Kikue Nakano; four grandchildren; one great-granddaughter. Private service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 2009]

Wakimoto, Henry Kiyoshi, *Aug. 29, 2009* Henry Kiyoshi Wakimoto, 93, of Hilo, a retired plant foreman for the former Excelsior Dairy in Hilo, died Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Yaeko, son Wesley, daughter Cathy Thompson, sisters Joyce Yoshimoto and Kikue Nakano, four grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 September 2009]

WAKINEKONA, EURIJAH HA'O MANAI'ULAOLANIKEHA, infant son of Ezekiel Jr. and Kahealani Wakinekona, of Waimea, Hawai'i, died June 29, 2009. Also survived by sister, Makamae; brother, Ezra; grandparents, Glenn and Delsa Bertelmann, and Ezekiel Wakinekona Sr. and Stephanie Osato; great-grandmothers. Visitation 10 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Waimea; service to follow; burial to follow at the Lindsey Family plot. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 July 2009]

WAKITA, CHARLES "CHARLIE" S., 67, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died April 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired Hawai'i County police captain; traffic coordinator for Freeman Guards. Survived by wife, Momi; sons, Kahuwila and Kaniala Kanakaole, Kahoalii and Kamaka Wakita, and Randy Apele; daughters, Kaohu Kanakaole and Kaui Wakita; sister, Patty Ann Solomon; hanai brother, Dennis Sin; six grandchildren. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel; service 4 p.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 2009]

Wakita, Charles S., *April 24, 2009.* Charles S. "Charlie" Wakita, 67, of Hilo, a retired Hawaii County Police Department captain and Freeman Guards traffic coordinator, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Momi; sons Kahuwila and Kaniala Kanakaole and Kahoalii and Kamaka Wakita and Randy Apele; daughters Kaohu Kanakaole and Kaui Wakita; hanai brother Dennis Sin; sister Patty Ann Solomon; and six grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. Friday at Dodo Motuary in Hilo. Call after 3 p.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27, 2009]

WALDEN, MARVIN RAYMOND, 90, of Montana, formerly of Hawaii and New York, died Nov. 12, 2009. Born in New York City. Lawyer, professional risk manager and consultant. Survived by children, Chip, George, Jon and Ronald; grandchildren, Kasey, Sami, Jared and Cara. No service. Arrangements by Dokken-Nelson Funeral Service; www.dokkennelson.com. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 November]

WALKER, DOROTHY, 86, of Orlando, Fla., formerly of Honolulu, died Jan. 29, 2009. Born in Houston. Benefactor of the Honolulu Children's Opera Chorus. Survived by children, Doug, Matt, Becky Columbus and Lisa; brothers, John-John, Chad, Travis and Carson. Service held in Florida. Burial at Florida National Cemetery, Bushnell, Fla. Remembrances: guestbook at www.mem.com. For more information: 407-293-1361. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 February 2009]
WALKER, GEORGE ADDISON, 65, of Anahola, Kaua'i, died Feb. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Sole proprietor of Kauai Ohana Homes. Survived by wife, Noel; sons, Kevin, Alan and Joel; daughter, Leilani Duarte; sister, Dianne Siufanua; eight grandchildren. Visitation 2 p.m. Saturday at the Kapa'a Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses; service 3 p.m. Private inurnment. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 March 2009]

WALKER, HANNAH PIILANI AKINI, 87, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Oct. 4, 2009. Born in Ahualoa, Hawai'i. Caregiver for a private home. Survived by son, Jimmy; daughters, Kathleen Akimseu, Lila Gaston, Davelyn Walker, Frandale Nielsen and Juliette Andrade; hanai daughter, Barbara Villa; 22 grandchildren; 42 great-grandchildren; a great-great grandchild; two hanai grandchildren; two hanai great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Prayer service 10:30 a.m. Saturday at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2; burial 11 a.m. Flowers and lei welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 2009]

WALKER, JACE DAVID KA'IMIPONO KANEHOALANI, 1 day old, of Pahoa, Hawai'i, died June 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Davina; father, Bronson Toledo; brother, Kendon; maternal grandparents, Kenneth and Donna; maternal great-grandmother,

Patricia Hess; paternal grandparents, Keith and Madelene Robinson; paternal great-grandfather, James Robinson; paternal great-grandmothers, Sharon O'Neil and Margaret Schwartz. Memorial service 10 a.m. Sunday at Ahalanui Beach Park, Kapoho, Hawai'i; potluck lunch to follow (Family members are asked to bring a brief message to be attached to balloons that will be set free). Casual attire. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Mortuary on O'ahu and Dodo Mortuary, Hilo, Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 July 2009]

WALKER, LAVERNA K., 70, of 'Ewa Beach, died April 9, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Wendell Sr. and Leighton Kalua, Clarence Jr. and Ricky; daughters, Raidene Sadie, Donna Sabalburo and Kathy Carlos; 46 grandchildren; 43 great-grandchildren; sisters, May Dudoit, Lenora Giffard, Blossom Rankin, Doradean Kahaleua and Sindi Kalua; brothers, Simeon, Sterling Kalua and Shonnie Kalaiwaa. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 7 p.m. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 May 2009]

WALL, EDWARD G., 86, of Kahului, Maui, died Oct. 12, 2009. Born in Chicago. Retired buyer for Boeing Co. Survived by wife, Dorothy; son, Ronald; daughter, Karen Clark; eight grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Thursday at Maui Veterans Cemetery; reception to follow at 215 Kuualoha St., Kahului. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 October 2009]

Wallace, Jasmin Kelaliilii, *Aug. 24, 2009.* Jasmin Kelaliilii Wallace, 20, of Haiku, Maui, a security guard, died at home. She was born in Wailuku. She is survived by father Harry "Kaleo" Collier, caregiver Sonya L. Kuamoo, half brother Nicholas "Nick" Collier, half sister Jada R. Collier and grandparents Donald and Eltness L. Wallace, Danny Collier and Alvina Morton. Mass: 10:30 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 August 2009]

WALLACE, JASMINE KELALIILII, 20, of Ha'iku, Maui, died Aug. 24, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. A security guard. Survived by grandparents, Donald and Eltness, Danny Collier and Alvina Morton; father, Harry "Kaleo" Collier; caregiver, Sonya Lei Kuamoo; half brother, Nicholas "Nick" Collier; half sister, Jada Collier. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 August 2009]

WALLACE, LAULA C.S., 19, of Wailuku, Maui, died July 5, 2009. Born in Wailuku. 2008 graduate of Baldwin High School. Survived by grandmother, Justine; parents, Len Wallace and Jean Okudara; sisters, Janalyn Okudara, Shayna Akahi and Kawailani Naeole. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Pa'ia Hawaiian Protestant Church; service 11 a.m.; cremation to follow. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 July 2009]

WALLACE, WILLIAM "BILL" "SONNY" "UNCLE BILL" KAUAIWIULAOKALANI III, 60, of La'ie, died March 2, 2009. Born in Ho'olehua, Moloka'i. A professor at BYU-Hawai'i; former Family Court judge. Survived by wife, Amanda; son, William IV; daughters, Lattisha, Tatiana Crosby and Jerusha Magalei; brothers, David I and Ray; sisters, Ziona Huntsman, Dale Kneece and Rayma Laufou; father, William Jr.; six grandchildren. Visitation 8 to 11 a.m. March 14 at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, La'ie Stake Center; service 11:30 a.m. to 1 p.m.; burial 2 p.m. at La'ie Cemetery. Flowers welcome. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 2009]

Wallace, William Kauaiwiulaokalani III, *March 2, 2009* William Kauaiwiulaokalani Wallace III, also known as "Bill," "Sonny" and "Uncle Bill," 60, of Laie, a former Family Court judge and BYU-Hawaii professor, died. He was born in Hoolehua, Molokai. He is survived by wife Amanda; son William IV; daughters Lattisha, Tatiana Crosby and Jerusha Magalei; brothers David John I and Ray K.; sisters Ziona Huntsman, Dale Kneece and Rayma Laufou; father William K. Jr.; and six grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Laie Hawaii Stake Center. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Laie Cemetery. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 March 2009]

WALLING, SHEA HUNTER, 17, of Honokaa, Hawaii, died Oct. 29, 2009. A Honokaa High School senior. Survived by mother, Kellie; father, Jay; stepmother, Cassy Blackwell; sibling, Rayne Tyler; stepbrother, Connor Blackwell; grandparents Tom and Marlene Mungle, Roger and Pam; great-grandmothers, Sally Mungle, Shirley White and Pat. Visitation 1 p.m. Friday at 46-3931 Pua Ono Road, Honokaa, at the red house; service 2 p.m. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 2009]

Walling, Shea Hunter, *Oct. 29, 2009* Gertraude Doris "Schreiter" Umamoto, 86, of Kaneohe, an interpretor and translator for the U.S. Army, died in Kaneohe. She was born in Germany. She is survived by husband George, son Andreas, brother Peter and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 November 2009]

WALSTRUM SR., ROGER "WALLY" HOWARD, 59, of Honolulu, died Jan. 14, 2009. Born in Wilmington, Del. Retired from the U.S. Army military police; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Marie; sons, Roger Jr. and Mark; daughter, Marie Ann Wong; brothers, Ronald and Donald Walstrum and Johnny Allison; sister, Debbie Pattchet; three grandchildren. Service pending. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 2009]

WALSTRUM, A. DONALD, 87, of Kailua, died Oct. 4, 2009. Born in Indiana. Retired professor. Survived by wife, Martha; daughters, Eve Walstrum Sanders and Sally; sister, June Miles. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 October 2009]

Walstrum, Donald, *Oct. 4, 2009,* Donald Walstrum, 87, of Kailua, a retired professor, died in Punaluu. He was born in Indiana. He is survived by wife Martha, daughters Eve W. Sanders and Sally Walstrum, and sister June Miles. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 October 2009]

Walstrum, Roger Howard Sr., *Jan. 14, 2009* Roger Howard "Wally" Walstrum Sr. 59, of Honolulu, a retired Army military police and veteran, died in Honolulu. He was born in Wilmington, Del. He is survived by wife Marie A.; sons Roger H. Jr. and Mark A.; daughter Marie Ann Wong; brothers Ronald and Donald Walstrum and Johnny Allison; sister Debbie Pattchet; and three grandchildren. Services pending. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 January 2009]

WALTER, CWISLYN K., 19, of Honolulu, died Feb. 19, 2009. Specialist with 29th Brigade, Hawai'i Army National Guard. Survived by parents, Kiwis and Conception; sisters, Kcyleen and Carolyn; brothers, Walter, Christopher and KC. Visitation 2 to 5 p.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial with full military honors Friday on Kolonia, Pohnpei, Micronesia. In lieu of flowers, donations to her parents. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 March 2009]

Walter, Cwislyn K., *Feb. 19, 2009* Cwislyn K. Walter, 19, of Honolulu, a specialist with the 29th Brigade, Hawaii Army National Guard, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by parents Kiwis and Conception; brothers Walter, Christopher and K.C.; and sisters Kcyleen and Carolyn. Services have been postponed. Burial in Kolonia, Pohnpei, Micronesia. In lieu of flowers, donations may be made in Cwislyn's name to her parents. Incorrect information given in an obituary yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 March 2009]

Walters, David Eugene, *Oct. 17, 2009*, David Eugene Walters, 65, of Sparks, Nev., a real estate developer on Kauai, died in Honolulu. He was born in Iowa. He is survived by wife Lucette; daughter Crystal; mother Edith; brothers Ron, Larry and Kirk; and sister Betty. Services on the mainland. Celebration of life on Kauai pending. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 October 2009]

WALTHER, ROSEMARY JANE, 59, of Honolulu, died Sept. 7 2009. Born in Santa Monica, Calif. Dental office manager. Survived by husband, Dennis; son, Jason; parents, James and Francis; brothers, Edward and Steven; sisters, Susan, Christine, Margaret and Joanne. Service in California. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 2009]

WANDASAN, JULIANA CRISOLOGO, 99, of Honolulu, died Oct. 24, 2009. Born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by husband, Francisco; daughters, Corazon, and Rosario Llamas; two grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 2009]

WANG, SUSAN S.C., 74, of Grass Valley, Calif., formerly of Honolulu, died Oct. 1, 2009. Born in China. Retired medical clerk. Survived by sister, Lily Resch; brothers, Howard and Charles Pai. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 October 2009]

WANN, MARY KAHILIOPUALOKELANI B.Y. CHU, 91, of Honolulu, died April 12, 2009. Born in Kapa'a, Kaua'i. Retired Bishop Trust bookkeeper for over 15 years. Survived by son, Presley; daughter, Sandra Swift; brother, Charles Chu; sister, Eleanor Pua Santos; two granddaughters; great-grandson. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Kawaiaha'o Church; service 10:30 a.m. with paina to follow. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 April 2009]

WARD, JOHN I, 65, of Miloli'i, Hawaii, died Jan. 10, 2009. Born in Los Angeles. State drug and alcohol rehabilitation counselor. Survived by son, Jon II; daughter, Gaylen Nash; three granddaughters. Service 5 p.m. Thursday at his home, 88-1598 Ewalu Ave., Miloli'i. Donation to Hospice of Kona, P.O. Box 482, Kealakekua, HI 96750. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 February 2009]

WARD, MELBA A. PILLMAN, 87, of Honolulu, died Nov. 9, 2009. Born in Berkeley, Calif. Wife of the late John D. Ward. Survived by daughter, Sharon Ward Winton; sister, Ramona Hofmann; three grandchildren; one great-granddaughter; one niece. No service. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 November 2009]

WARD, ROSS RAYMOND, 91, of Pahoa died June 3 at home. Born in Kansas, he was a retired carpenter and construction millwright. Friends may call at 5 p.m. Wednesday at his home in Pahoa, Black Sands Subdivision, 12-4305 Iolani St., for a celebration of his life. Casual attire. Survived by sons, Robert R. Ward of Seattle, Wash., Wayne L. Ward of Florence, Ore.; daughter, Margaret A. Watson of Anchorage, Alaska; sisters, Winona Johnson and Marion Lane, both of Kansas; four grandchildren, eight great-grandchildren. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 June 2009]

WARESK, FRANK H., 60, of Kapolei, died March 20, 2009. Born in Newark, N.J. U.S. Postal Service worker; retired U.S. Air Force master sergeant. Survived by wife, Chiyoko; son, Ken; brother, Joseph; sisters, Josephine Masi, Mary Rose Lauer and Patricia Kendrick. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 2009]

WARFORD, PATRICIA MARIE CALDEIRA, 61, of Kihei, Maui, died March 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retail manager and business owner. Survived by son, John; brothers, Blaise, Russell and Ryan Caldeira; sister, Joanna Sheryl Caldeira; stepmother, Sheryl Caldeira. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Friday at St. Patrick's Church; Mass 10 a.m. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

Warford, Patricia Marie, *March 14, 2009.* Patricia Marie Warford, 61, of Kihei, Maui, a business owner and retail manager, died in Hale Makua Health Services. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son John Alan; stepmother Sheryl Caldeira; brothers Blaise, Russell and Ryan Caldeira; and sister Joanna S. Caldeira; and sister Joanna S. Caldeira. Mass: 10 a.m. Friday at St. Patrick's Church, Kaimuki. Call after 9:30 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 April 2009]

Warholoski, Kana'i Kamakanamaikalani Gacusana, *July 31, 2009.* Kana'i Kamakanamaikalani Gacusana Warholoski, infant son on Benjamin Warholoski and Chelsea Gacusana-Warholoski of Hilo, died in Kapiolani Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is also survived by grandparents Thomas and Dolores Warholoski, and Wendell and Mary Gacusana; and great-grandparents August and Shirley Warholoski, Elida Johnson and Adelaide Strunk. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. Call after 5 p.m. Private committal services. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 2009]

WARHOLOSKI, KANA'I KAMAKANAMAIKALANI GACUSANA, infant son of Benjamin Warholoski and Chelsea Gacusana-Warholoski, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died July 31, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Also survived by grandparents, Thomas and Dolores Warholoski, Wendell and Mary Gacusana; great-grandparents, August and Shirley Warholoski, Elida Johnson and Adelaide Strunk. Visitation 5 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 6 p.m. Private graveside committal service. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 August 2009] WARNER, HERBERT K., 86, of Honolulu, died Jan. 16, 2009. Born in Hono- lulu. Retired U.S. Army sergeant major and from U.S. Postal Service. Survived by sons, Herbert Jr. and Dr. Sam; daughter, Claudia Gonzales. Visitation 9:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; cremation to follow. Inurnment 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 2009]

WARREN, HARRIS VERNON, 92, of Nu'uanu, died Aug. 24, 2009. Born in Brainard, Minn. Retired Honolulu Police Department major. Survived by sons, Kimo, Alika, Kawika, Kamuela and Moke; 11 grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Private service. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 September 2009]

Warren, Harris Vernon, *Aug. 24, 2009* Harris Vernon Warren, 92, of Nuuanu, a retired Honolulu police major, died at home. He was born in Brainard, Minn. He is survived by sons Kimo, Alika, Kawika, Kamuela and Moke; 11 grandchildren; and a great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 September 2009]

WARREN, LAVANDA NALANI HENRY, 68, of Kurtistown, Hawai'i, died Aug. 19, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Retired University of Hawai'i-Hilo, Natural Sciences secretary. Survived by husband, Andrew; sons, Lance and Sam; daughters, Leila Macanas and Lisa; mother, Violet Henry; brothers, Lorrin and Lloyd Henry; five grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 10 a.m. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 August 2009]

WARREN, RAINER SANDEL, 58, of Honolulu, died June 6. 2009. Born in Pohnpei, Micronesia. Owner of Elite Security Co. Survived by wife, Marcy; sons. Wensner, William and Jeffrey; daughter, Jennifer; brothers, Dasiro, Wetiro and Rerad; sisters, Kathy, Eliwy, Satako, Missiger, Saliby, Blora and Jane. Visitation 4 to 8 p.m. Sunday at the Church of the Crossroads. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 2009]

WARREN, RON, 58, of Honolulu, died Feb. 12, 2009. Born in Denver. Chief financial officer and executive vice president for Aston Hotels and Resorts. Survived by wife, Marcia; son, Reid Rogers; daughter, Heidi Rogers; mother, Joyce; brother, Scott. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu at Ko'olau; service 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Donations to ALS Therapy Development Institute, 215 First St. Cambridge, MA 02142. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 February 2009]

Warren, Ron, *Feb. 12, 2009* Ron Warren, 58, of Honolulu, an Aston Hotels and Resorts chief financial officer and executive vice president, died in Honolulu. He was born in Denver. He is survived by wife Marcia A., son Reid Rogers, daughter Heide Rogers, mother Joyce and brother Scott. Services: 10 a.m. tomorrow at First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu at Koolau. Call after 9 a.m. Aloha attire. Donations suggested to ALS Therapy Development Institute, 215 First St., Cambridge, MA 02142. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 February 2009]

Warrington, Berta Mae, *Jan. 16, 2009* Berta Mae Warrington, 57, of Paia, Maui, an artist, died in Hale Makua Health Services in Wailuku. She was born in Glendale, Calif. She is survived by son Delbert Shaw, daughter Bianca Shaw, sister Kelly Smith and a grandchild. Private scattering of ashes. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 January 2009]

Wasch, Emy, *Aug. 22, 2009* Emy Wasch, 84, of Mountain View, Hawaii, a retired dental assistant, died at home. She was born in Indonesia. She is survived by nephews Louis "Fred"Deetman and Maurice Meijer, nieces Joyce and Hedy Hilling, and sister-in-law Carla Csuka. Services: 11 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. Call after 10 a.m. Burial to follow at Homelani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 September 2009]

WASHBURN, HENRY NEWELL, 84, of Kailua, died March 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Dillingham Construction Co. construction worker; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Helen; son, Henry Jr.; daughters, Sandra Strauser and Mabel Moore; six grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Private services held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

WASHUTA, JEANETTE, 81, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, formerly of Newark, N.J., died March 25, 2009. Born in Newark. Former insurance company secretary. Survived by daughters, Karin and Kim; son, Robert; nine grandchildren. Services in Kenilworth, N.J. Burial at Graceland Memorial Park. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 2009]

WATABAYASHI, TADAO "PAISAN" "LEAD", 86, of Honolulu, died March 22, 2009. Born in Kohala, Hawai'i. U.S. Army World War II veteran; retired U.S. Postal Service supervisor. Survived by wife, Janet; son, Glen; brothers, Thomas, Toshiyuki and Richard; sisters, Kay Perry, Eleanor Ebisuya and Ethel Yoshimoto; two grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Private service held. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 2009]

Watabayashi, Tadao, *March 22, 2009* Tadao Watabayashi also known as "Paisan" and "Lead," 86, of Honolulu, an Army veteran during World War II and retired U.S. Postal Service supervisor, died. He was born in Kohala, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Janet H.; son Glen Y.; brothers Thomas T., Toshiyuki and Richard S.; sisters Kay K. Perry, Eleanor S. Ebisuya and Ethel Yoshimoto; two grandchildren; and one great grandchild. Private services. No flowers. No monetary gifts. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 March 2009]

WATANABE, ALICE AYAME, 82, of Honolulu, died May 18, 2009. Born in Kona, Hawai'i. Survived by husband, Charles; sons, Gary and Ervin; daughter, Marcia Little; brothers, Kiyoshi, Saboru and Toshio Hayashida; sisters, Vivian Nakamura and Satsuki Nishida. Visitation 11 a.m. to noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service noon. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 2009]

Watanabe, Alice Ayame, *May 18, 2009* Alice Ayame Watanabe, 82, of Honolulu died in Hospice Hawaii Palolo Home. She was born in Kona, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Charles H.; sons Gary I. and Ervin M.; daughter Marcia H. Little; brothers Kiyoshi, Saboru and Toshio Hayashida; and sisters Vivian S. Nakamura and Satsuki Nishida. Services; noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 11 a.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 June 2009] **WATANABE, ALICE TERUKO,** 80, of Honolulu, died Sept. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Watumull's sales representative. Survived by husband, Paul; daughters, Paula Mijo and Patrice Mercado; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brother, George Yamashiro; sisters, Dorothy Aoki and Helen Iwasaki. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 October 2009]

Watanabe, Alice Teruko, *Sept. 20, 2009*, Alice Teruko Watanabe, 80, of Kaneohe, a retired Watumuli's sales representative, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters Paula R. Mijo and Patrice Y. Mercado, brother George Y. Yamashiro, sisters Dorothy M. Aoki and Helen K. Iwasaki, six grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 October 2009]

WATANABE, BETSY YOSHIE, 77, of 'Aiea, died April 8, 2009. Born in 'Ewa. Previous owner of Rudy's Grill & Club Yoshie in Honouliuli. Survived by sons, Jackie and Duane; daughters, Jasmine Takeba, Susan Branch, Stephanie Greene and Lani; brothers, Norman and Wallace Takushi; 11 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 April 2009]

WATANABE, BETSY YOSHIE, 77, of 'Aiea, died April 8, 2009. Born in 'Ewa. Previous owner of Rudy's Grill & Club Yoshie in Honouliuli. Survived by sons, Jackie and Duane; daughters, Jasmine Takeba, Susan Branch, Stephanie Greene and Lani; brothers, Norman and Wallace Takushi; 11 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 2009]

Watanabe, Betsy Yoshie, *April 8, 2009.* Betsy Yoshie Watanabe, 77, of Aiea, a Rudy's Grill and Club Yoshie in Honouliuli former owner, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. She was born in Ewa. She is survived by sons Jackie and Duane; daughters Jasmine Takeba, Susan Branch, Stephanie Greene and Lani Watanabe; brothers Norman and Wallace Takushi; 11 grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. tomorrow at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. Incorrect information was given in an obituary printed Thursday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 April 2009]

WATANABE, ELAIN HARUKO, 83, of Hilo, died Jan. 17, 2009. Born in La'ie. Retired federal government Department of Defense clerk typist. Survived by sons, Patrick and Allenn; sister, Shizue Togo; four grandchildren. Private service held. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 February 2009]

WATANABE, FUKI "MOMI", 88, of Honolulu, died July 31, 2009. Born in Shizuoka, Japan. A retired waitress. Survived by former husband and lifelong companion, Fumio; son, Roy; daughter, June Borreca; grandchildren, Nick and Marisa Borreca. Visitation 3 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. No koden (monetary offerings). Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 August 2009]

WATANABE, HANAKO, 89, of Honolulu, died Oct. 19, 2009. Born in Hawaii. Retired state cafeteria employee. Survived by sons, Gary and Wayne; daughter, Lorraine Kawane; brother,

Mamoru Hanamoto; sister, Marion Mayazaki; three grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary[Honolulu Advertiser 31 October 2009]

Watanabe, Harriet Noriko, *Dec. 31, 2008* Harriet Noriko Watanabe, 71, of Honolulu, a retired travel agent, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by mother Hazel K., sisters Shirley F. Fujishige and Kay K. Hirashiki, and caregivers Shari Fujishige, William Low, Eric Fujishige and Bernard Siarot. Services: 1 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after noon. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 January 2009]

WATANABE, HATSUE, 94, of Honolulu, died Sept. 24, 2009. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. A homemaker. Survived by son, David; daughters, Elsie Monden; Hilda Oshita, Judy Takeya and Nora Takeno; eight grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; sister, Ella Watanabe. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 October 2009]

Watanabe, Hatsue, *Sept. 24, 2009,* Hatsue Watanabe, 94, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by son David; daughters Elsie Monden, Hilda Oshita, Judy Takeya and Nora Takeno; sister Ella; eight grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 October 2009]

WATANABE, HELEN HATSUYO, 88, of Läie, died Nov. 15, 2009. Born in Halehaka, Kauai. Brigham Young University-Hawaii, Läie, snack bar employee. Survived by sons, Vernon and Leslie; daughters, Lorene Pukahi and Cher Toomalatai; sisters, Eunice Kinoshita and Gladys Palk; 20 grandchildren; 26 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Sixth Ward, Läie; burial 1:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 2009]

WATANABE, HILDA YUMIKO, 84, of Honolulu, died Feb. 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Fred; son, Glenn; daughters, Nora Toma and Lori Kunimoto; seven grandchildren; brothers, Robert, Keith Okimura; sister, Dorothy Nakata. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 2009]

Watanabe, Hilda Yumiko, *Feb. 25, 2009* Hilda Yumiko Watanabe, 84, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Wahiawa General Hospital. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Fred, son Glenn, daughters Nora Toma and Lori Kunimoto, brothers Robert and Keith Okimura, sister Dorothy Nakata and seven grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 March 2009]

WATANABE, IRENE SUMAKO, 86, of Honolulu, died June 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hakuyosha Dry Cleaners counter clerk. Survived by husband, Maurice; sons, Roy and Clyde; daughter, Amy Kobayashi; five grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; brother, Masayuki Yoshimura. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 2009] **WATANABE, JOU,** 87, of Honolulu, died May 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired carpenter. Survived by wife, Soon Ja; son, Wayne; daughter, Lynne Kishimoto; two grandchildren; brother, Harold; sisters, Pasty Okawa and Lily Hiroshige. Private service held. No monetary gifts. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 May 2009]

Watanabe, Jou, *May 2, 2009.* Jou Watanabe, 87, of Honolulu, a retired carpenter, died in Los Angeles. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Soon Ja., son Wayne, daughter Lynne Kishimoto, brother Harold, sisters Patsy Okawa and Lily Hiroshige and two grandchildren. Private services. No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 May 2009]

WATANABE, JOURDAN KAPONO, 20, of Irvine, Calif., died Feb. 27, 2009. Born in Irvine. Former all-city baseball player at Northwood High School and star catcher at Orange Coast College. Survived by parents, Kent and Anne "Uyehara"; brother, Lee Pa'u; grandparents, Mabel Watanabe and June Kajioka. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 6 p.m. at Diamond Head Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 March 2009]

Watanabe, Jourdan Kapono, *Feb. 27, 2009* Jourdan Kapono Watanabe, 20, of Irvine, California, died in Irvine. He was born in Irvine. He is survived by father Kent, mother Anne "Uyehara," brother Lee Pa'u, and grandparents Mabel Watanabe and June Kajioka. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 March 2009]

Watanabe, Kiyoko, *Jun. 27, 2009* Kiyoko Watanabe, 91, of Kahului, a retired Wailuku Elementary School Custodian, died in Hale Makua, Kahului. She was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by brothers Naoto and Noriyasu, and sisters Jitsuko Hashimoto, Yoshiko Kawano and Mary F.M. Watanabe. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 July 2009]

WATANABE, KOICHI, 88, of Honolulu, died March 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired selfemployed vegetable peddler. Survived by wife, Yukiko; daughters, June Niizuma, Nancy Kaneshiro, Karen Ebesu, May Takamatsu and Ethel Gongob; brothers, Eiji and Kizo; sisters, Miyo Abe and Chiyo Takahashi; eight grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 4 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 5 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 2009]

WATANABE, MASASHI "POOT", 91, of Pearl City, died Jan. 10, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Retired foreman for Green Thumb Inc. Survived by sons, Steve and Brian; daughter, Kari Watanabe; three grandchildren. Service 3 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 2009]

WATANABE, MINORU, 93, of Kea'au, Hawai'i, died Aug. 29, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Alexander Young Hotel building superintendent; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Margaret; sons, Gary and Craig; daughter, Carol; brother, Paul; four grandchildren. Private service held. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 9 September 2009]

Watanabe, Minoru, Aug. 29, 2009 Minoru Watanabe, 92, of Keaau, Hawaii, an Alexander Young Hotel building superintendent and an Army veteran, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was

born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Margaret M., sons Gary and Craig, daughter Carol and four grandchildren. Private services. No flowers. No monetary offerings. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 September 2009]

Watanabe, Minoru, *Aug. 29, 2009* Minoru Watanabe, 93, of Keaau, Hawaii, an Alexander Young Hotel building superintendent and Army veteran, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Margaret M., sons Gary and Craig, daughter Carol, brother Paul and four grandchildren. Private services. No flowers. No monetary offerings. Additional information for an obituary published Tuesday. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 September 2009]

WATANABE, MITSUO, 86, of Wailuku, Maui, died Oct. 24, 2009. Born in Puunn, Maui. Owner of Maui Recapping Service. Survived by wife, Jeanette; son, Gerry; daughters, Susan and Barbara; sisters, Kimie Hiranaga, Tomie Shiroma, Yaeko Wakamoto, Toshiko and Sueko; brothers, Taka and Peter; three grandchildren . Private service held. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 2009]

WATANABE, MIYOKO L., 69, of Mililani, died Aug. 26, 2009. Born in Osaka, Japan. Retired Tripler Army Medical Center housekeeper. Survived by son, Kelvin Livas; daughters, Mariann Livas and Suzanne Livas-Kornya; seven grandchildren; brothers, Kiyoichi and Yoshikazu Onaga; sisters, Michiko Oyafuso and Mieko Onaga. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel, Waipi'o; service 6:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]

Watanabe, Nancy Yoshiko, Jan. 10, 2009 Nancy Yoshiko Watanabe, 83, of Kaneohe died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived brothers Walter and Edwin Shintani and sister Grace Kimoto and Marlene Shioi. Private services. [Star Bulletin 17 January 2009] WATANABE, STANLEY KINGO, 87, of Hilo, Hawai'I, died May 29, 2009. Born in Hilo. Retired state Hiighways Division bridge maintenance supervisor; World War II U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Tsuneko; sons, Michael and Jerry; brother, Richard; sister, Hideko Umoto; three grandchildren. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 June 2009]

Watanabe, Stanley Kingo, *May 29, 2009* Stanley Kingo Watanabe, 87, of Hilo an Army veteran during World War II and retired state Highways Division bridge maintenance supervisor, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Tsuneko, sons Michael and Jerry, brother Richard Takeo, sister Hideko Umoto and three grandchildren. Private services. No monetary gifts. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 June 2009]

WATANABE, TERUO "BUDDY", 82, of Honolulu, formerly of Moloka'i, died Jan. 2, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Retired Kaiser Foundation Hospital maintenance supervisor. Survived by brothers, Mitsuo, Kiyoshi and Myles; sister, Lillian Mochizuki. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 January 2009]

WATANABE, TRACY TOSHIYUKI, 48, of Honolulu, formerly of Molokai, died Dec. 2, 2009. Born in Molokai. City electrician. Survived by father, Kiyoshi; brother, Garret; sisters,

Joni and Geri. Visitation 5 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Service also 5 p.m. Dec. 18 at the Molokai Soto Mission. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 December 2009]

WATANABE, WALTER TAKEO, 85, of Honolulu, died Jan. 21, 2009. Born in Hule'ia, Kaua'i. Retired from the city Finance Department; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, May; son, Craig; daughter, Gay; brothers, Kenneth and Harry; sister, Dorothy Yagi. Private service held. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 18 February 2009]

WATANABE, WARREN MATSUO JR., 32, of Waipahu, died Feb. 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by father, Warren Sr.; mother, Gail; brothers, James and Nathan; sister, Samantha. Private service. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 February 2009]

WATERHOUSE, OLGA, 91, died Nov. 4, 2009. Born in Chicago, Ill. Community political activist. Survived by Corrine and Eleanor ; and Mark, Scott and Bruce Harvey; two grandchildren, three great-grandchildren. No services. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Service. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 2009]

Waterhouse, Olga, *Nov. 4, 2009* Olga Waterhouse, 91, died in Honolulu. She was born in Chicago. She is survived by daughters Corrine and Eleanor, two grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. No services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 November 2009]

WATERMAN, HANNAH SUR, 93, of Honolulu, died Feb. 27, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. New Jersey state Health Department nutritionist. Survived by husband, Kenneth; brother, Albert Sur. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 March 2009]

WATERS, WAYNE RADCLIFFE, 90, of Fairfield, Calif., formerly of Hawai'i, died July 10, 2009. Born in St. Louis Park, Minn. Retired from the Department of Transportation. Survived by wife, Elizabeth; son, Thomas; two grandchildren; sisters, Minette Kundtz and Juanita Ruths. Celebration of life 2 p.m. Sunday at Community Center, Paradise Valley Estates, Fairfield, Calif. No flowers. Donations to St. Jude Children's Research Hospital, 501 St. Jude, Memphis, TN 38105. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 16 July 2009]

WATSON, BERNADETTE "BERNIE" MOKIHANA, 56, of Waipahu, died March 24, 2009. Born in Hana, Maui. A leader in teaching and preserving the Hawaiian culture. Survived by son, Kalawina; hanai son, Kawika; hanai daughter, Hoku Kahaleua; brother, Rock; sisters, Roxane, Brenda, Russlyn Watson and Pikake Wong. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 10:15 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 April 2009]

Watson, Bernadette Mokihana, *March 24, 2009.* Bernadette Mokihana "Bernie" Watson, 56, of Waipahu, died in Kapiolani Medical Center, Pali Momi. She was born in Hana, maui. She is survived by son Kalawina; hanai son Kawika; hanai daughter Hoku Kahaleua; brother Rock; and sisters Roxane, Brenda and Russlyn Watson, and Pikake Wong. Services: 10:15 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 April 2009]

WATSON, DUKE MOILIILI JR., 73, of Kane'ohe, died Dec. 16, 2008. Born in Honolulu. A Varian Associates Palo Alto electronic engineer and retired City & County of Honolulu engineer. Survived by wife, Julie; daughter, Stacey; son, Bradley; four grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at St. John Vianney Catholic Church; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 January 2009]

WATSON, EMILY, 95, of Honolulu, formerly of Hilo, Hawai'i, died April 20, 2009. Born in Hilo. Retired from Raymond's Shoe Store. Survived by son, Bernie; two grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brother, Henry Cabral; sisters, Lorina Springer and Betty Oliveira. Visitation 9 a.m. Thursday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, Hilo; Mass 10 a.m.; inurnment 11:15 a.m. at Homelani Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 May 2009]

Watson, Emily, *April 20, 2009*. Emily Watson, 95, of Honolulu, formerly of Hilo, a retired Raymond's Shoe Store employee, died at home. She was born in Hilo. She is survived by son Bernie, brother Henry Cabral, sisters Lorina Springer and Betty Oliveira, two grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Thursday at St. Joseph Catholic Church. Call after 9 a.m. Inurnment: 11:15 a.m. at Homelani Cemetery. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 May 2009]

WATSON, GERTRUDE "TRUDY" ANN SCHWARTZ, 58, of Honolulu, died Sept. 9, 2009. Retired from First Hawaiian Bank. Survived by sisters, Jenny Schwartz and Gwen Bunag; nephews, Brandon and Scott; niece, Pohai; two grandnephews; one grandniece. Visitation: 8:30 to 10 a.m. Oct. 2 at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 2009]

Watson, Gertrude Ann Schwartz, *Sept. 9, 2009* Gertrude Ann Schwartz "Trudy" Watson, 58, of Honolulu, a retired First Hawaiian Bank employee, died in Convalescent Center of Honolulu. She was born in Hawaii. She is survived by sisiters Jenny Schwartz and Gwen Bunag. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 September 2009]

WATSON, MARK KAULANA, 59, of Kailua, died Feb. 17, 2009. Born in Kailua. A sculptor; graduate of Kailua High School. Survived by mother, Norma "Poni" Lillian; brother, Kerry; sisters, Cathleen Sanders and Wendy Erickson. Private celebration of life Sunday. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 February 2009]

Watson, Mark Kaulana, *Feb. 17, 2009* Mark Kaulana Watson, 59, of Kailua died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Norma L. "Poni," brother Kerry and sisters Cathleen Sanders and Wendy Erickson. Private celebration of life. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 February 2009]

WATSON, RALPH ELLIS, 70, of Lanikai, died Feb. 9, 2009. Born in Thomasville, Ga. Worked in restaurant management; a founding member of the Lanikai Canoe Club; manager of Spencecliff Restaurant; a merchant mariner. Survived by sons, William and Ralph Gray; brother, William; five grandchildren. Service 10:30 a.m. Sunday at Lanikai Beach Canoe Club. Donations to the Lanikai Canoe Club. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 19 February 2009]

Watson, Ralph Ellis, Feb. 9, 2009 Ralph Ellis Watson, 70, of Lanikai, a Spencliff Restaurant manager and Merchant Marine, died in Kailua. He was born in Thomasville, Ga. He is survived by sons William S. and Ralph S. Gray, brother William and five grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Sunday at Lanikai Beach Canoe Club. Donations suggested to Lanikai Canoe Club. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 February 2009]

WATSON, WALTER OLIVER JR., 84, of Honolulu, died Jan. 13, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Retired civil engineer. Survived by sons, Dodge Paikuli, Bryan Van Gieson and Patrick Eliakela; daughters, Cecily "Dede" Kahalelehuaokalani and Arlyn "Keala" Kealaonaona Boyne; 10 grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Sea Church; Mass 10:30 a.m. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 2009]

WATSON, WINONA FUMIKO, 91, of Waimea, Hawai'i, died Oct. 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Owner of the former Watson & Watson Inc. in Honolulu. Survived by daughters, Kellye Wallett, Carol Cunningham, Kimi, Nalani Coleman and Kiwa Cunningham; sons, William Wallett and Ryan; sister, June Alo; hanai daughter, Suzanne Takimoto; five grandchildren; six greatgrandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 October 2009]

WATTS, FULTON "BEAU" LOUIS, 55, of Warren, Ohio, died June 18, 2009. Born in Honlulu. Retired from the Warren Health Department. Survived by parents, Marvin and Lorraine; brothers, Marvin Jr., Patrick Joseph and Jeffrey; former wife, Patricia Murphy Pedro; companion, Dick Szorady. Mainland service held. Arrangements by Dostai Funeral Service. *Flag indicates service in the U.S armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 2009]

WATTS, LINDA LOUISE DERINGER, 61, of Kapa'a, Kaua'i, died Oct. 1, 2009. Born in Santa Monica, Calif. An independent artist. Survived by husband, Peter; children, Guy Blanchard, Lea, Nohealani and John; parents, Kenneth and Jeannie Deringer; brother, Brian Schwartz; three grandchildren. Service at later date. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 October 2009]

Watts, Linda Louise Deringer, *Oct. 1, 2009,* Linda Louise Deringer Watts, 61, of Kapaa, Kauai, an independent artist, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. She was born in Santa Monica, Calif. She is survived by husband Peter, sons Guy Blanchard and John "Dana" Watts, daughters Lea and Nohealani, parents Kenneth and Jeannie Deringer, brother Brian Schwartz and three grandchildren. Services to be held at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 October 2009]

WATUMULL, MARY LOU, 81, of Honolulu, died Dec. 26, 2008. Born in Cedar Rapids, Iowa. Bible study teacher for First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu. Survived by sons, David Jr., Rann, Teren and Denton; daughter, Melanie Rosehill; brothers, Jerry Watson and Bill Watson; nine grandchildren. Service 1:30 p.m. Sunday at First Presbyterian Church, Koolau Golf Club. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 January 2009] **WEATHERFORD, DAVID MARION**, 83, of Honolulu, died May 13, 2009. Born in Topeka, Kan. Member of Sts. Peter & Paul Catholic Church; U.S. Navy veteran. Survived by wife, Erlinda; son, David Jr.; daughters, Rita Farol, Gloria Costa and Sonya Rhods; brothers, Frank and John Thomas; eight grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Burial 2:15 p.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 May 2009]

WEAVER, ROY VALENTINE, 66, of Wai'anae, died April 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Advertiser district manager with 36 years of service. Survived by wife, Punipuao; son, Roy; daughters, Roslyn Brown, Charla Jones, Joey McKeague and Royal; stepsons, James and David Laubach; stepdaughter, Rebecca Brown; 15 grandchildren; brothers, Arthur and Norman. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2009]

WEBB, TOMIE A. FUJIOKA, 85, of Portland, Ore., died April 6, 2009. Born in 'Ola'a, Hawai'i. A seamstress. Survived by daughter, Charlotte Wong; one grandson; one greatgranddaughter. Private service at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Wilhelm's Portland Memorial Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 2009]

WEBBER, NORMAN E., 77, of Kailua, died June 30, 2009. Born in Centralia, Wash. Retired state administrator; Kailua Hardware Hawaii part-time employee, stained glass artist and U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Anita; daughters, Alisa Mitchener and Julie; sister, Joyce Quimby; two grandsons; two great-grandchildren. Celebration of life 3 p.m. Saturday at Wesley United Methodist Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 2009]

WEBBER, NORMAN E., 77, of Kailua, died June 30, 2009. Born in Washington. Retired state administrator; Hardware Hawai'i-Kailua employee; stain glass artist; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Anita; daughters, Alisa Mitchener and Julie; sister, Joyce Quimdy; two grandsons; two great-grandchildren. Service pending. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 July 2009]

WEBSTER, BENJAMIN ''BENNY'' BRUCE, 47, of Ahualoa, Hawai'i, died March 9, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Former Parker Ranch cowboy. Survived by mother, Margaret; brothers, Charles and Peter; sister, Susanne Duarte. Private service. Donations to North Hawaii Hospice, 65-1328 Kawaihae Road, Kamuela, HI 96743. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 2009]

Webster, Benjamin Bruce, *March 9, 2009* Benjamin Bruce "Benny" Webster, 47, of Ahualoa, Hawaii, a former Parker Ranch cowboy, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother Margaret, brothers Charles and Peter, and sister Susanne Duarte. Private services. Donations suggested to North Hawaii Hospice, 65-1328 Kawaihae Road, Waimea, HI 96743. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 March 2009]

WEBSTER, MATTHEW JAMES, 31, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died March 2, 2009. Born in Ames, Iowa. Toured with many legendary musicians. Survived by son, Evan; parents, Buddy and

Joyce; grandparents Alvah Collins, Paul and Elfriede. Service and celebration of life 4 to 7 p.m. today at the Kona Outdoor Circle. Arrangements by A Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 2009]

Webster, Matthew James, *March 2, 2009* Matthew James Webster, 31, of Kailua-Kona, died in Kona Community Hospital. He was born in Ames, Iowa. He is survived by son Evan Z., parents Buddy and Joyce, and grandparents Alvah Collins and Paul and Elfriede Webster. Services held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 March 2009]

Weeks-Perkins, Beverly Anne, *March 7, 2009* Beverly Anne Weeks-Perkins, 62, of Honolulu, a retired professor, died in the Queen's Medical Center. She was born in Knonxville, Tenn. She is survived by husband Frank, sons Jonah and Noah, parents R. Kenneth and Mildred Weeks, brother R. Kenneth Weeks Jr. and sister Lynda Weeks. Services: 11:30 a.m. tomorrow at University Avenue Baptist Church. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Donations suggested to University Avenue Baptist Church or American Cancer Society. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 March 2009]

WEEKS-PERKINS, DR. BEVERLY ANNE, 62, of Honolulu, died March 7, 2009. Born in Knoxville, Tenn. Retired professor. Survived by husband, Frank Perkins; sons, Jonah and Noah; parents, R. Kenneth and Mildred Weeks; brother, R. Kenneth Weeks, Jr.; sister, Lynda Weeks. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Thursday at University Avenue Baptist Church; service 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. In lieu of flowers, donations to the University Avenue Baptist Church or the American Cancer Society. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 2009]

WEHRSIG, SALLY LEILANI, 66, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Aug. 21, 2009. Born in Pa'ia, Maui. Hawai'i County Office of Aging caregiver information and assistance specialist. Survived by husband, Jerry; daughters, Kinau Gardner and Pohai Moku; sons, Kaleo and T.K.; sisters, Carolyn Mossman, and G.B. Sandberg; 10 grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 7 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 7 p.m. Cut flowers or lei only. Casual attire. Additional information at www.dodomortuary.com. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 August 2009]

Wehrsig, Sally Leilani, *Aug. 21, 2009.* Sally Leilani Wehrsig, 66, of Hilo, a Hawaii County Office of Aging caregiver information and assistance specialist, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Paia, Maui. She is survived by husband Jerry S., sons Kaleo and T.K., daughters Kinau Gardner and Pohai Moku, sisters Carolyn Mossman and G.B. Sandberg, and 10 grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. Cut flowers or leis only. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 2009]

WEIDAW, EDDY THOMAS, 40, of Honolulu, formerly of Santa Barbara, Calif., died Sept. 30, 2009. Born in Santa Barbara. Survived by mother, Gail; brothers, Scot and Mike. Service in Santa Barbara. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 October 2009]

Weidner Diane, *Jan. 19, 2009* Diane Weidner, 91, of Kihei, Maui, a retired insurance administrator, died in Hale Makua Health Services, Wailuku. She was born in Minnesota. She is survived by husband Charles "Chuck"; daughters Sue MacKinaly and Janet and Lin Weidner;

brother Jack Glantz; sisters Lee Davis and Judith Blackman; three grandchildren; and six greatgranchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 January 2009]

WEIDNER, CHARLES "CHUCK" R., 90, of Kihei, Maui, died Aug. 9, 2009. Born in Minneapolis, Minn. Retired owner of Charles R. Weidner Co. Survived by daughters, Janet, Susan Mackinlay and Linda; three grandchildren. No service. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 August 2009]

Weidner, Charles R., *Aug. 9, 2009.* Charles R., "Chuck" Weidner, 90, of Kihei, Maui, a retired Charles R. Weidner Co. owner, died at home. He was born in Minneapolis. He is survived by daughters Susan Mackinlay and Linda and Janet Weidner; three grandchildren; and six grandchildren. No services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 August 2009]

WEINSTEIN, HARVEY, 65, of Waikele, died Feb. 28, 2009. Born in Brooklyn, N.Y. Operation manager for KNDI-AM 1270; radio broadcaster for K-POI-FM 97.5; K-108, Kauai; KIKI-AM; KULA-FM; KTUH-FM & KIVM-AM; also instructor for Columbia School of Broadcasting and a lecturer at the University of Hawai'i-Manoa. Survived by wife, Gemma; sons, Samuel and Leevi Weinstein and Eric Walters; daughter, Davin Anderson; brothers, Frank and Sheldon; grandson, Seth Anderson. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 10:30 a.m. Saturday at the mortuary; celebration of life 11:30 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual/aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 2009]

WEINSTEIN, ROSE, 93, of 'Aiea, died May 28, 2009. Born in Providence, R.I. A homemaker. Survived by sons, David and Steven; six grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 2009]

Weinstein, Rose, *May 28, 2009* Rose Weinstein, 93, of Aiea, a home-maker died in Kapiolani Medical Center, Pali Momi. She was born in Providence, R.I. She is survived by sons David R. and Steven, six grandchildren and 13 great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 June 2009]

WELLS, EUGENE RUDOLPH, 85, of Kahului, Maui, died Oct. 13, 2009. Born in Arkansas. Survived by stepdaughter, Jean Petty; four step-grandchildren; three step-great-grand-children. Service private. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary, Maui. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2009]

Wells, Eugene Rudolph, *Oct. 13, 2009*, Eugene Rudolph Wells, 85, of Kahului, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. He was born in Arkansas. He is survived by step-daughter Jean Petty. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 October 2009]

WELSH, BEATRICE DE ZAFRA, 89, of Waipahu, died Aug. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Member of Filipino Women's Catholic Club and Navy Wives Club. Survived by daughters, Jeanne Beatty, Bebe Garrett and Vivian Aiona; sons, Richard and John; brother, Maurice Daroy; 14 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; caregivers, Rebecca and Oscar Navarro. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Monday at Resurrection of The Lord Catholic Church; Mass 11:30 a.m.; committal service 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of The Pacific. No flowers. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 2009] Welsh, Beatrice De Zafra, *Aug. 28, 2009* Beatrice De Zafra Welsh, 89, of Waipahu died in Waipahu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Richard and John; daughters Jeanne Beatty, Bebe Garrett and Vivian Aiona; brother Maurice Daroy; caregivers Rebecca and Oscar Navarro; 14 grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Monday at Resurrection of the Lord Church, 94-1260 Lumikula St. Waipahu. Call after 9:30 a.m. Committal Service: 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 September 2009]

WENDEL, ROBERT STERLING, 86, of Honolulu, died July 19, 2009. Born in Detroit. A retired Social Security field representative. Survived by wife, Alma; sons, Kurt and Douglas; daughter, Karen Shigeta; 14 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Kaimuki Christian Church; service 9:30 a.m. No flowers. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 July 2009]

WENSKA, ADELINE KUUALOHA, 91, of Kane'ohe, died April 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Saint Louis High School registrar. Survived by sons, Walter Jr., Tom, Stefan and Andrew; daughter, Lisa Phee; 13 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; brother, Joseph Seipel; sisters, Elizabeth Lau, Mary Jenss, Denise DeCosta, Wanda Remington. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Ann's Church; Mass 10 a.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations to Hospice of Hawaii. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 2009]

WENSKA, GRACEADELINE KUUALOHA, 91, of Kane'ohe, died April 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired St. Louis High School registrar. Survived by sons, Walter Jr., Tom, Stefan and Andrew; daughter, Lisa Phee; 13 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; brother, Joseph Seipel; sisters, Elizabeth Lau, Mary Jenss, Denise DeCosta, Wanda Remington. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Ann's Church, Kane'ohe; Mass at 10 a.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. Memorial donations to Hospice of Hawaii. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 May 2009]

WERY, IRENE ELAINE KALEINOHEA DEINERT, 98, of Honolulu, died Sept. 7, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Survived by daughter, Eloise Martin; three grandchildren; six greatgrandchildren; nine great-great-grandchildren. Service 4 p.m. tomorrow at Sts. Peter and Paul Church. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 2009]

West, Dariene Agnes, *Dec. 12, 2009* Darlene Agnes West, 76, of Honolulu, died in Straub Clinic & Hospital. She was born in Valentine, Neb. She is survived by sons Mike and Dale, daughter Susan Mainaaupo, six grandchildren and 11 great-grandchildren. Services: noon Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2009]

WEST, HERMERNIUMN PETERSEN, 92, of Honolulu, died Aug. 7, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from the state Department of Labor. Survived by son, George; grandchildren, Lisa, Christian and Nicklaus; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Kamehameha Schools, Princess Bernice Pauahi Bishop Memorial Chapel, Kamehameha Schools Kapalama; service 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 August 2009]

WEST, LORIENNE FAY, 58, of Kalapana, Hawai'i, died June 9, 2009. Born in San Mateo, Calif. Freelance artist. Survived by son, Daniel Minto III; daughter, Jamie Minto; brothers, Richard and Billy; sisters, Cindy Hamilton and Cheryl; two granddaughters. Service and potluck gathering 4 p.m. Saturday at the Kalapana Seaview bluff. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 June 2009]

WESTMORELAND, ROBERT ''BOB'', 74, of Princeville, Kaua'i, died Oct. 6, 2009. Born in Los Angeles. Retired makeup artist for the movie and television industry. Survived by wife, Susy; stepchildren, Cori and Steve; brothers, Mike and Ned. Private service at a later date. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 9 October 2009]

WETHINGTON, BETTY K., 74, of Waipahu, died May 3, 2009. Born in Seoul, South Korea. Survived by son, David; daughter, Johan David; daughter, Johan David; six grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 May 2009]

WHALEN, ANDREW, 18, of Honolulu, died March 3, 2009. Born in Yokohama, Japan. A student. Survived by parents, Joseph and Miki; brother, Maxwell; sister, Jophiann. Visitation 5 p.m. tomorrow at O'ahu Cemetery Chapel; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 March 2009]

WHANG, DWIGHT R., 55, of Kane'ohe, died Aug. 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by father, Terrence; mother, Anna Bassle; stepmother, Betty; brother, Lance; stepbrother, Derek Wong; stepsister, Darlene Shimotsu; half sister, Katherine Uehara. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 2009]

WHANG, WARREN H.Y., 88, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Sept. 23, 2009. Born in Kona, Hawaii. Retired general manager of Sears in Hilo with 39 years of service. Survived by wife, Margaret; son, Alan; nieces; nephews. Private service held at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo and Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 November 2009]

WHEELER, TIMOTHY C., 56, of Wailuku, Maui, died Aug. 28, 2009. Born in Minneapolis. Self-employed soap maker. Survived by wife, Martha Vanderlin; father, John; brothers, Mike and Paul; sister, Kate Hartung. No service. Arrangements by Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 September 2009]

WHITE, CRYSTOL S.K. WHITE AKA NATHAN LEO MANU, 54, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by brothers, Gregory, Warren, Glen, James and Matthew; sisters, Darlene Sabate, Shaleen, Debbie Kuhia, Jamie Kaulia, Georgia, and Ernestine Alfapada; hänai sisters, Christina Ulutale, Rosalinda Dumlao and Lehua Laumauna. Visitation 5 p.m. Thursday at Ka Hale Hoano Hou O Ke Akua; service 7:30 p.m. Inurnment 9:30 a.m. Friday at

Oahu Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 December 2009]

WHITE, DANA ALEXANDER, 62, of Las Vegas, formerly of Anahola, Kaua'i, died April 4, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kaua'i. Florist. Survived by partner, David Hart; sisters, Lawrena Rodrigues, Rowena Chong Tim and Iris Caycayon. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kapa'a; service 11:15 a.m.; burial to follow at Kekaha County Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

White, Dana Alexander, *April 4, 2009.* Dana Alexander "Alika" White, 62, of Las Vegas, an Albertson's florist, died. He was born in Lihue. He is survived by companion David hart and sisters Lawrena Rodrigues, Rowena Chong Tim and Iris Caycayon. Services: 11:15 a.m. Tuesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kapaa. Call after 10 a.m. Burial to follow at Kekaha County Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 April 2009]

White, Linda Howell, *Jul. 11, 2009* Linda Howell White, 58, of Lake City, Fla., a retired beautician died in Jacksonville, Fla. She was born in Fernandina Beach, Fla. She is survived by husband Randall E.; sons Aaron M. and Adam L. Sr.; daughters Christine D. Haney, Alexandria E. White and Kristina Reyes; brother Sidney R. Howell; eight grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services held. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 July 2009]

WHITE, LISBETH U. "RAYMOND", 60, of EI Monte, Calif., formerly of "Aiea, died May 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. State Department of Education office clerk. Survived by husband, Edward Keola; son, Lance; daughters, A. Anela and Trisha Lind; 10 grandchildren; sister, Delphine Keliipuleole; brother, Elwin Raymond. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Friday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 2009]

White, Lisbeth U., *May 5, 2009* Lisbeth U. "Raymond" White, 60, of El Monte, Calif., formerly of Aiea, a state Department of Education office clerk, died in EJ Monte. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Edward K., son Lance A., daughters Anela and Trisha K. Lind, brother Elwin Raymond, sister Delphine Keliipuleole and 10 grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Nuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 June 2009]

WHITEFORD, JAY D., 81, of Kailua, died April 21, 2009. Born in Salina, Kan. Survived by wife, Sheila; four children; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Scattering of ashes 10 a.m. May 2 at the Kailua boat ramp. Loose flowers welcome. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 April 2009]

Whitford, Mildred Tom, *Oct.* 7, 2009, Mildred Tom Whitford, 81, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Hawaii. She is survived by husband William "Willie" Jr., son Charleston "Charlie," daughters Charmaine Silva and Charlene Kawamoto, seven grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Call after 8 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary, service to follow. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 October 2009]

WHITING, WINDY ANN, 71, of Kane'ohe, died June 7, 2009. Born in Colerain, Ohio. Survived by husband, Austin; sons, Austin Jr. and Dwight; daughter, Palani; grandchildren, Britney and BJ Smith-Ancheta. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 2009]

WHITMARSH III, JOSEPH, 71, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died March 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Willocks Construction. Survived by wife, Tina; daughters, Jo Halaholo and Joy McLeod; hanai sons, Alika and Whit Germano, and Stacey Jarneski; hanai daughters, Maile Jarneski, Shauna Garcia and Malia Halaholo; six grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 2009]

WHITTLE, WREN KALANI, 63, of Pearl City, died Dec. 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A stevedore and U.S. Army Veteran. Survived by wife, Miriam "Mimi"; son, Kalei; stepson, Sean Poulson; daughters, Varina Amantiad and Talia; mother, Viella Hao; brothers, Leighton and William "Willie"; sisters, Patricia "Pat" Baker and Leilani Olivera; two granddaughters; a grandson. Visitation 10 a.m Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service 10:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 8 December 2009]

Whittle, Wren Kalani, *Dec. 3, 2009* Wren Kalani Whittle, 63, of Pearl City, a stevedore and an Army veteran, died in Pearl City. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Miriam "Mimi," son Kalei, daughters Varina Amantida and Talia Whittle, stepson Sean Poulson, mother Viella Hao, brothers Leighton and William "Willie," sisters Patricia "Pat" Baker and Leilani Olivera, two grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel. Call after 10 a.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 December 2009]

WICK, MARIAN MADDAMS, 96, of Kula, Maui, died Oct. 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by son, Gregory; daughter, Marilyn Ellasser; sisters, Ruth Pope and Barbara McLaren; three grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Service at a later date. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 2009]

WICKE, JERRY DON, 71, died July 29, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Roosevelt High School graduate; retired research scientist of UCLA and the Veterans Administration Hospital, West Haven, Conn. Survived by wife, Carolyn; sister, Kelli Wicke Davis, brothers, Henry "Hai" Jr. Burial 3 p.m. Tuesday at O'ahu Cemetery, the Wicke family plot, old section, diamond head side. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 October 2009]

WICKE, JERRY DON, 71, of Del Mar, Calif., died July 29, 2009. Retired University of California-Los Angeles research scientist, and Veterans Administration Hospital, West Haven, Conn. Survived by wife, Carolyn; sister, Kelli Wicke Davis; brother, "Hal" Wicke Jr. Burial 3 p.m. Oct. 27 in Wicke family plot, Oahu Cemetery (Old Section, diamondhead side). Aloha attire. Arrangements by American Cremation Service, San Diego, Calif. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 October 2009]

WICKLAND, FLOY TAYLOR, 100, of Honolulu, died Sept. 15, 2009. Born in Iowa. Retired state Department of Education educator. Survived by daughters, Carol Briggs and Donna

Brownell; four grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]

WICKS, KENNETH R., 78, of Ocean View, Hawaii, died Oct. 28, 2009. Born in Oregon. Retired teacher, charter boat captain, president of the Kau Chamber of Commerce; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Darlene; sons, Todd, Eric and Alan; daughter, Kaye Peters; sister, Norma Bradford; 10 grandchildren. Service pending. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 October 2009]

WIDDIFIELD, ANN, 66, of Pahoa, Hawai'i, died March 27, 2009. Born in Arkoma, Okla. Pahoa High School special education teacher. Survived by husband, Harry; daughter, Shannon Lanzone; son, Scott; mother, Lillian Burgess; brother, Bernie Burgess; three grandchildren. Urn committal service in Woodlawn Memorial Park, Fort Smith, Ark. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 2009]

Widdifield, Ann, *March 27, 2009.* Ann Widdifield, 66, of Pahoa, Hawaii, a retired Pahoa High School special-education teacher, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Arkoma, Okia. She is survived by husband Harry L, son Scott, daughter Shannon Lanzone, mother Lillian Burgess, brother Bernie Burgess and three grandchildren. Committal services in Arkansas. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 April 2009]

WILBAR, FREDERICK HANSON, 64, of Aiea, died Feb. 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Son of the late Dr. Charles and Mildred Wilbar. Survived by sisters, Irene Appleyard and Charlotte Hayes. Private service. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 February 2009]

WILDER, THOMAS ''TOM'' ALLEN, 66, of 'Aiea, died May 11, 2009. Born in Muskegon, Mich. Retired Southern Pacific Railroad conductor. Survived by wife, Casey; son, Keith; daughter, Carrie Freeman; brother, Jack; hanai brother, Raymond Ringer; sisters, Brenda Medinger and Judy; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 May 2009]

WILHELM, SAMUEL JOSEPH, 80, of Hana, Maui, died Feb. 24, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired Hana Medical Center ambulance and laboratory worker. Survived by wife, Winona Matsumura; son, Gregory; daughters, Frances Kalaola, Bernadette Morreira and Ruth Ann Tolentino; stepdaughter, Amy Matsui; brothers, Clarence "Tuti," Paea "Buster" and Keawe Wilhelm, and Mitchell Gonsalves Chang; sister, Haunani Kamano; 18 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Friday at St. Mary's Church, Hana; Mass 11 a.m. Visitation also 6 to 8 p.m. Saturday at Ballard Family Mortuary; cremation to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 2009]

WILKERSON, CHARLES "CHAS" D., 48, of Kihei, Maui, died Jan. 20, 2009. Born in Michigan. Former tour guide. Survived by brother, Gerald; sister, Beverly. Service 2:30 p.m. Sunday at Ukumehame Park, Honoapi'ilani Highway (between Ma'alaea and Lahaina); interment to Lahaina with a walk up the mountain. Donations to Mike Shreve Ministries of Tennessee (a

Christian spiritual consultant to Chaz): 423-478-2843 or e-mail <u>mikeshreve@aol.com</u>. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

Wilkerson, Charles D., *Jan. 20, 2009* Charles D. "Chaz" Wilkerson, 48, of Kihei, Maui, a former tour guide, died at home. He was born in Michigan. He is survived by brother Gerald and sister Beverly. Services: 2:30 p.m. next Sunday at Ukumehame Park, Honoapiilani Highway. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to: Mike Shreve Ministries of Tennessee, <u>mikeshreve@aol.com</u>. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 February 2009]

WILKERSON, MARIS SANTOS, 45, of Upper Marlboro, Md., formerly of Hilo, Hawai'i, died June 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu. An administrative assistant. Survived by father, John Santos; sons, Joshua Santos, Raymond, Ashton and Aaron Castro; daughter Trisha Castro; brother Benjamin Cortez; sisters, Barbara Alvarez, Shirley Filoteo, Alvina Brown, Vicki, Lolita and Juanita Santos; 11 grandchildren. Visitation from 5 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 July 2009]

Wilkerson, Maris Santos, *Jun. 26, 2009* Maris Santos Wilkerson, 45, of Upper Marlboro, Md., formerly of Hilo, a radiology industry administrative assistant died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by father John Santos; sons Joshua Santos, Raymond, Ashton and Aaron Castro; brother Benjamin Cortez; sisters Barbara Alvarez, Shirley Filoteo, Alvina Brown and Vicki, Lolita and Juanita Santos; and 11 grandchildren. Celebration of Life: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 July 2009]

WILLIAMS, BERNARD MEHEULA, 80, of Honolulu, died Nov. 12, 2009. Born in Anahola, Kauai. Retired Farrington High School principal; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Julila; sons, Stewart and John; daughters, Kaleialoha Vierra, Lois Hanohano and Eunice Peterson; six grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; caregiver, Ululani Lewis; brothers, Abraham, Gilbert, Benjamin and Gaylord. Visitation 4:30 to 6 p.m. Friday at Kaumakapili Church; service 6 p.m.; cremation to follow. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 18 November 2009]

WILLIAMS, BERNARD MEHEULA, 80, of Honolulu, died Nov. 12, 2009. Born in Anahola, Kauai. Retired Farrington High School principal. Survived by wife, Julia; sons, Stewart and John; daughters, Kaleialoha Vierra, Lois Hanohano and Eunice Peterson; six grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; caregiver, Ululani Lewis; brothers, Abraham, Gilbert, Benjamin and Gaylord. Visitation 4:30 to 6 p.m. Friday at Kaumakapili Church; service 6 p.m.; cremation to follow. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 19 November 2009]

WILLIAMS, HENRY RAYMOND, 87, of Waipahu, died Jan. 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired carpenter at Naval Ammunition Depot, Lualualei; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Eloise; son, Richard Henry; daughters, Alyce Akioka and Greta Kailiehu; brother, Frederick; sister, Winona Whitworth; 10 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Thursday at Mystical Rose Chapel, Chaminade University; Mass 10:45 a.m. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 2009] Williams, Henry Raymond, Jan. 17, 2009 Henry Raymond Williams, 87, of Waipahu, a Army veteran who served in World War II and a carpenter at the Naval Ammunition Depot at Lualualei, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Eloise A., son Richard H., daughters Alyce A. Akioka and Greta Kailiehu, brother Frederick, sister Winona Whitworth, 10 grandchildren and 13 great-grandchildren. Mass: 10:45 a.m. Thursday at Chaminade Campus Mystical Rose Chapel, 3140 Waialae Ave., Honolulu. Call after 8:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Flowers welcome. *Flag indicates services in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 January 2009]

WILLIAMS, JEWEL PUALANI, 57, of Kihei, Maui, died Aug. 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Ma'alaea Surf Resort rental manager. Survived by husband, David "Kawika"; sons, Nohea and Kili'ohu; mother, Delores Jeremiah; brothers, James "Rocky" and Jay Jeremiah; sisters, JoAnn Jeremiah, Joni Gates, June Jeremiah and Jana Kim. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Sunday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 August 2009]

Williams, Jewel Pualani, *Aug. 14, 2009.* Jewel Pualani Williams, 57, of Kihei, Maui, a Maalaea Surf Resort rental manager, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband David "Kawika" sons Nohea and Kiliohu Williams; mother Delores Jeremiah; brothers James "Rocky" and Jay Jeremiah; and sisters JoAnn M. and June N. Jeremiah, Joni L. Gates and Jana I. Kim. Services: 10:30 a.m. Sunday at Ballard Family Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 2009]

WILLIAMS, LORRAINE LEIOLA, 81, of Honolulu, died Feb. 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Ted; daughters, Penelope Mendiola and Kathleen; brothers, Leo and Elmer Kaleo; sisters, Maybelle Namba, Lovey Chong and Charlotte Keala; nine grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 March 2009]

WILLIAMS, NORMAN MASON JR. M.D., 69, of California, died Sept. 10, 2008. A U.S. Navy pathologist. Also a retired U.S. Navy pathologist. Also a retired U.S. Navy commander who did a tour of duty at Navy Communications Center, Kunia. Survived by partner, Patricia Judson; son, Mark; daughters, Stefani, Aimee and Zoe; stepdaughter, Beth; former wife, Anita Marciel Williams; mother, Bonita; brother, Robert; sister, Bonnie; four grandchildren. Burial of ashes 2 p.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Reception to follow at 628 Ho'oulu St., Kailua. Memorial donations to the American Cancer Society or JABSOM. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 February 2009]

WILLIAMS, SOLOMON BEAN, 90, of Lihu'e, Kaua'i, died Aug. 12, 2009. Born in Kealia, Kaua'i. Retired administrator of Kaua'i County Civil Defense. Survived by son, Kaimi; daughters, Sheralyn and Waiola Fields; 11 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 to 10 a.m. Aug. 22 at Lihu'e First Church; service 10 a.m.; burial 11:15 a.m. at Kaua'i Memorial Gardens. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Kaua'i Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 August 2009]

Williams, Solomon Bean, *Aug. 12, 2009.* Solomon Bean Williams, 90, of Lihue, a retired Kauai County Civil Defense administrator, died in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. He was born in Kealia, Kauai. He is survived by son Kaimi; daughters Sheralyn Williams and Waiola Fields; brothers the Rev. Gaylord, the Rev. Gilbert, Abraham, Bernard and Benjamin; 11 grandchildren; two step-grandchildren; and 15 great-grandchildren. Celebration of life: 10 a.m. Saturday at Lihue First Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 11:30 a.m. at Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 August 2009]

WILLIAMS, ZANE G., 83, of Honolulu, died July 24, 2009. Born in Liberty, Neb. Retired U.S. Navy aviator; golf course superintendent; owner a small boat business; worked at the Fort DeRussy Museum. Survived by daughters, Conni, Christine and Darci Williams; sister, Nedra Sunderland; five grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. No service. Donations to the Hospital of the Pacific. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 August 2009]

Williams, Zane G., *July 24, 2009.* Zane G. Williams, 82, of Honolulu, a retired Navy aviator, golf course superintendent, small boat business owner and Fort DeRussy Museum worker, died in Honolulu. He was born in Liberty, Neb. He is survived by daughters Conni, Christine and Darci; sister Nedra Sunderland; five grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. No services. Donations suggested to Hospital to the Pacific. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 2009]

WILLS, JOHNNY, 54, of Käneohe, died Dec. 14, 2009. Born in Texas. Realtor and retail salesperson. Survived by parents, John and Helen; stepfather, Treat Wells; brothers, Steve and Jackie; nieces and nephews. Private services. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 December 2009]

WILSON, ANNE MARTIN, 75, of Kula, Maui, died May 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu Worked for Liberty House. Survived by daughter, Mahala "Missy" Pershin; sons, William "Jib" and Bian; three grandchildren; sisters, Beryl Haxton and Joan Rodby. Service pending. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 2009]

WILSON, DAVID "BUBBA" STEVEN, 61, of Kailua, died April 5, 2009. Born in Columbus, Ohio. Retired carpenter; U.S. Marine Corps veteran. Survived by wife, Kathleen; mother, Jacqueline; brothers, Mike and Ron; sisters, Peggy Hosey and Tinamarie Daniels. Service 2 p.m. Friday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Donations to Hospice Hawai'i. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 2009]

WILSON, DAVID JR., 38, of 'Ewa Beach, died Aug. 7, 2009. Born on Guam. Owner of DJ Autotech. Survived by daughters, Alexandra, and Samantha Maria; son, Joshua; father, David Sr.; mother, Vera; brothers, Cory and Michael; grandmother, Marjorie. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 2009]

Wilson, David Steven, *April 5, 2009.* David Steven "Bubba" Wilson, 61, of Kailua, a retired carpenter and Marine Corps veteran, died in Kailua. He was born in Columbus, Ohio. He is survived by wife Kathleen, mother Jacqueline, brothers, Mike and Ron, and sisters Peggy Hosey

and Tinamarie Daniels. Services: 2 p.m. Friday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Donations suggested to Hospice Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 April 2009]

WILSON, EDWARD "TOO TALL" BAILEY JR., 65, of Kula, Maui, died May 25, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Cowboy; self-employed construction worker. Survived by daughters, Kitty Kehaunani Bailey Wunsch and Kelle Kaleo Bailey Smith; sisters, Edwina Uilani Wilson-Snyder; five grandchildren. Visitation 8 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Church; prayer service 11 a.m. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 2009]

Wilson, Edward Bailye Jr., *May 25, 2009* Edward Bailey Wilson Jr., 65, of Kula, Maui, a cowboy and self-employed construction worker, died. He was born in Wailuku. He is survived by daughters Kitty K. B. Smith, sister Edwina U. Wilson-Snyder and five grandchildren. Services. 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Church. Call after 8 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 June 2009]

WILSON, JAMES "JIMMY", 90, of Wai'anae, died May 22, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Member of the Mason's Union Local 1. Survived by sons, John, James and Craig; daughter, Gwenlyn King; brother, Edwin; sister, Edna Rennoe; eight grandchildren; 12 greatgrandchildren; four great-great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel, Waipi'o; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 June 2009]

WILSON, JOSEPHINE MARTINEZ, 73, of Honaunau, Hawaii, died Dec. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Homemaker and retired sales consultant. Survived by husband, Donald Jr.; children, Desiree Maldonado, Lowell, David, Lori Sharpe and Donald III; sister, Frances Martinez Rhodes. Visitation 6 p.m. Tuesday at Kona Faith Center, 81-6224 Mämalahoa Highway, Captain Cook. Inurnment 10 a.m. Wednesday at Kona Memorial Cemetery. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 December 2009]

WILSON, JOSEPHINE MARTINEZ, 73, of Honaunau, Hawaii, died Dec. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Homemaker and retired sales consultant. Survived by husband, Donald Jr.; children, Desiree Maldonado, Lowell, David, Lori Sharpe and Donald III; sister, Frances Martinez Rhodes; 14 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 p.m. Tuesday at Kona Faith Center, 81-6224 Mämalahoa Highway, Captain Cook. Inurnment 10 a.m. Wednesday at Kona Memorial Cemetery. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 December 2009]

WILSON, JULIETTE GINGER KAWAIALA (AKINI), 64, of Mountain View, Hawai'i, formerly of Honoka'a, Hawai'i, died Dec. 29, 2008. Born in Haina, Honoka'a. A retired paramedic aide and certified nurse's aide at Hale Ho'ola Hamakua. Survived by husband, James "Wil"; daughters, Ginger Bertelmann, Lovelyn Mariotti and Melissa Lim Samura; stepson, Bradford; stepdaughter, Brenna; brothers, Frank Akini and Charles Labrador; sisters, Charlotte Labrador and Kaipolani Akini; eight grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; two step-granddaughters. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Honoka'a Ward; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 2009]

WILSON, KAHAUNANI LORRAINE, 78, of Kahului, Maui, died Oct. 31, 2009. Born in Hawaii. A homemaker. Survived by sons, John and Leslie Lee; daughters, Maria Apollo and Terry-Ann Eyster; brother, James Dunn; sister, Mildred Injaian; 12 grandchildren; 49 great-grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 2009]

WILSON, KEVIN JOHN, 55, of Waianae, died Dec. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Donnie; son, Kevin Jr.; daughter, Nicole; mother, Charlotte; brothers, David, Gregory, Carl, Robert; sisters, Tina Sanchez, Tammy Hanohano, Terry Garcia; four grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. No flowers. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 2009]

Wilson, Kevin John, *Dec. 18, 2009* Kevin John Wilson, 55, of Waianae died in Waianae. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Donnie; daughter Nicole; mother Charlotte; brothers David, Gregory, Carl and Robert; sisters Tina Sanchez, Tammy Hanohano and Terry Garcia; and four grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 5 p.m. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 2009]

Wilson, Kevin John, *Dec. 18, 2009* Kevin John Wilson, 55, of Waianae died in Waianae. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Donnie; son Kevin Jr.; daughter Nicole; mother Charlotte; brothers David, Gregory, Carl and Robert; sisters Tina Sanchez, Tammy Hanohano and Terry Garcia; and four grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 5 p.m. No flowers. Corrected information for obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 December 2009]

WILSON, RICHARD LEE, 67, of Waipahu, died July 20, 2009. Born in Keyser, W.Va. A retired U.S. Air Force chief master sergeant. Survived by wife, Kazuyo; sons, Richard II and Raymond; daughter, Christina Harvey; brothers, Russell, Joseph, Jr., Kenneth, Charles and David; sisters, Rosemary Renez and Alisa Wilson-Santiago; three grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 29 July 2009]

Wilson, Richard Lee, *Jul. 20, 2009* Richard Lee Wilson, 67, of Waipahu, a retired Air Force chief master sergeant, died in Tripler Army Medical Center. He was born in Keyser, W.Va. He is survived by wife Kazuyo; sons Richard L. II and Raymond L.; daughter Christina M. Harvey; brothers Russell P., Joseph F. Jr., Kenneth S., Charles W. and David B.; sisters Rosemary J. Renez and Alisa M. Wilson-Santiago; three grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 July 2009]

WIN, JAVIEANNE JARINA HAUOLI ABILEY, 5, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Sept. 6, 2009. Born in Hilo. Survived by mother, Jennifer Abiley; father, Valerio; grandparents, Martina Pingan, Gerald and Margie Abiley; uncle, Gerald Abiley. Visitation 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home; Hilo; service noon; burial 2 p.m. at 'Alae Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 September 2009]

WIN, JAVIEANNE JARLINA HAUOLI, 5, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Sept. 6, 2009. Born in Hilo. She was a first-grader at Chiefess Kapi'olani Elementary School. Survived by mother, Jennifer

Abiley; father, Valerio; grandparents, Martina Pingan, Gerald and Marie Abiley. Visitation 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service noon; burial 2 p.m. at Alae Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 2009]

WINCHESTER, GARDNER "BUNNY" EUCLID, 74, of Wai'anae, died Aug. 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Victoria "Kuulani"; daughters, Vanessa Sye, Doreen Maseuli, Gardenette Gahan, Ramona Dayanan, Pebbles Fonseca and Joy Smith; brothers, Albert "Buzzy," Joseph "Joey" and Alexander "Waddy"; sister, Thella "Nikki" Ah Sing; 22 grandchildren; 21 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at the mortuary; service 10 a.m.; committal service 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 August 2009]

WINCHESTER, LORNA LANI, 73, of Mililani, died Jan. 31, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Michael "Kai"; daughters, Laura Kama and Penny Kamahiai; seven grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandson; brother, Arthur Thomas; sister, Ipo Hai-Kelly. Visitation 9 a.m. next Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 February 2009]

Winchester, Lorna Lani, *Jan. 31*, 2009 Lorna Lani Winchester, 73, of Mililani died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Michael "Kai," daughters Laura Kama and Penny Kamahiai, brother Arthur Thomas, sister Ipo Hai-Kelly, seven grandchildren and a great-great-grandchild. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 February 2009]

WINDSOR, MARY REGIS, 75, of Honolulu, died July 31, 2009. Born in Hong Kong. Survived by husband, James; children, Jacqueline Kensington, Jennifer Boon and John; four grandchildren; sisters, Rose Goodstaat, Magdalene Lie, Catherine Mayo, Agnes Kung and Teresa Young; brothers, Augustine and Joseph Young. Private service held. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 August 2009]

Windsor, Mary Regis, *July 31, 2009.* Mary Regis Windsor, 75, of Honolulu died in the Queen's Medical Center. She was born in Hong Kong. She is survived by husband James; son John; daughters Jacqueline Kensington and Jennifer Boon; brothers Augustine and Joseph Young; sisters Rose Goodstaat, Magdalene lie, Catherine Mayo, Agnes Kung and Teresa Young; and four grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 August 2009]

WINKLER, NORMAN "NORM" RAY, 59, of Keaau, Hawaii, died Dec. 10, 2009. Born in Quincy, Calif. Owner and lumber miller for Orchidland Woods. Survived by wife, Roxane; sons, Dwight, Mikel and Daniel; daughters, Tesia Cabuyadao and Erin; three brothers; six sisters; four grandchildren. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 4 p.m.; cremation to follow. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 December 2009]

Winkler, Norman Ray, *Dec. 10, 2009* Norman Ray "Norm" Winkler, 59, of Keaau, Hawaii, an Orchidland Wood's owner and lumber miller, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in

Quincy, Calif. He is survived by wife Roxane; sons Dwight, Mikel and Daniel; daughters Tesia Cabuyadao and Erin Winkler; three brothers; six sisters; and four grandchildren.

WINPENNY III, JAMES BOLTON, 73, of Honolulu, died May 12, 2009. Born in Baltimore. A writer. Survived by his daughters, Karen and Shannon; son, James IV; sisters, Angela Zovko and Louise Hovey. Visitation 11:30 a.m. to noon Saturday at Star of the Sea Church; memorial Mass noon; celebration of life to follow at Murphy's Bar & Grill. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 2009]

WIRTZ III, ARTHUR FREDERIC, 55, of Honolulu, died May 15, 2009. Born in Allentown, Pa. Computer programmer. Survived by mother; Carolyn; sister, Elizabeth Ann; nieces; nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 2009]

WITHAM, NANCY-LEE FARRELL, 76, of Southern Pines, N.C., died Dec. 23, 2009. Born in Watkins Glen, N.Y. An interior designer and owner/operator of a respected Honolulu interior design firm for more than 40 years. Survived by daughters, Karen-Lee Richardson and Tamara-Lynne Chilton; sons, David and Mark Farrell; grandchildren, Jennifer-Lee and Christopher Fillmore, Justine Smith and Aimee Farrell. Mainland services. Online condolences: www.bolesfuneralhome.com. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 2009]

WITHAM, REBECCA JEAN "AUNTIE BECKY", 50, of Medford, Ore., formerly of Honolulu, died March 1, 2009. Born in Medford. Daycare provider and marathon runner. Survived by sons, Damion and John; parents, Robert and Dorenda Engel; brother, David; sisters, Sandy, Karen, Laura, Celia, Elaina and Paula. Celebration of life 11 a.m. Saturday at the Applegate Christian Fellowship, Jacksonville, Ore.; reception to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 2009]

WITHINGTON, RICHARD GEORGE, 77, of Kea'au, Hawai'i, died June 8, 2009. Born in Cambridge, Mass. Book seller at Borders of Hilo; advertising manager for the Hawaii Tribune-Herald; customer relation manager at Orchid Isle Auto Center; Korean War U.S. Air Force veteran. Survived by wife, Beverly Jean; daughters, Priscilla Mukai and Pamela; hanai daughter, Mikayla; son, Stuart; hanai sons, Treven and Keegan Mukai; brother, William; sister, Pat Chiassen. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; celebration of life 10 a.m.; burial noon at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 June 2009]

Witter, Michael Charles, *Jan. 17, 2009* Michael Charles "Mike" Witter, 55, of Wailuku, an Island Wide Natural Stone and Tile Inc. construction worker, died at home. He was born in Watsonville, Calif. He is survived by wife Rosario "Rosie" Bautista Wittler, brother George and sister Sylvia Rhinehart. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick/Norman's Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Cremation to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 2009]

WITTLER, MICHAEL "MIKE" CHARLES, 55, of Wailuku, Maui, died Jan. 17, 2009. Born in Watsonville, Calif. An Island Wide Natural Stone & Tile, Inc. construction worker. Survived by wife, Rosario "Rosie" Bautista; brother, George; sister, Sylvia Rhinehart. Visitation 5 to 8

p.m. Friday at Borthwick Norman's Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; cremation to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 2009]

WO, IRENE CHANG, 89, of Honolulu, died April 24, 2009. Born in Kahakuloa, Maui. Retired University of Hawai'i Dispensary custodian. Survived by sons, Henry, Wilfred, Sanford and Michael; hanai son, Justin Alfafara; daughters, Maile Douglas, Pauline Alfafara, Mary Jane Kiaha, Gwenlyn Ketchum and Twila Chun; brothers, Anthony and Warren Kekona; 32 grandchildren; 38 great-grandchildren; six great-great-grandchildren; sister, Helen White. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 2009]

WOLFE, C. JACK, 84, formerly of Kailua, died March 3, 2009. Founder of Jack Wolfe Insurance in Kailua. Survived by wife, Marye Lou; children, Linda Cooper, Ruth Skaggs, Ron and Gary; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Service Saturday in Highland Village, Texas. Donations to the Prostate Cancer Foundation, 1250 Fourth St., Santa Monica, CA 90401. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 April 2009]

WOLFF, LOREN JAY, 64, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Jan. 28, 2009. Born in Centralia, Washington. Schoolteacher, administrator and University of Hawai'i at Hilo instructor, pianist and musician. Survived by wife, Darlene Wolff; son, Toby; daughter, Amanda; mother, Shirley; brothers, Vernon, and G. Allen; sister, Norma Gray. Visitation 8:30 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Hilo Church of the Nazarene; memorial services 10 a.m. Arrangements by Hui Hou Crematory & Funeral Home of West Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 February 2009]

WOLOZIN, CHRISTEL DORITT, 77, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died June 8, 2009. Born in Berlin, Germany. Owner of Christel Collectibles in the Kona Inn Shopping Village. Survived by daughter, Angelica Cantiberos; granddaughters, Lisa Hoffman, Michele Kaplan and Nicole Cantiberos; grandson, David Kaplan; great-granddaughter, Leana Kaplan. Private service. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawai'i, Kailua, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 2009]

Wolozin, Christel Doritt, *June 8, 2009* Christel Doritt Wolozin, 77, of Kailua-Kona, a Christel Collectibies owner in Kona Inn Shopping Village, died at home. She was born in Berlin. She is survived by daughter Angelica Cantiberos, four grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Private servies. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 June 2009]

WOLSKE, SHINAKO ''FANNY'', 90, of Hale'iwa, died May 15, 2009. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Survived by sons, Hiroshi Ochiai and Leon; brothers, Leslie and Ted Araki; sisters, Sadako Nakai and Lillian Choy; grandsons, Lee and Taylor. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 May 2009]

WON, JONATHAN ROBERT, 66, of Honolulu, died April 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Executive director of Prevent Child Abuse Hawaii. Survived by sons, Keith and Jon; daughter, Lara; a grandchild; companion, Denise Tsuchiya; brother, Paul; sister, Michele Hamada. Service 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Central Union Church. No flowers. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 May 2009]

Won, Jonathan Robert, *April 28, 2009*. Jonathan Robert Won, 66, of Honolulu, Prevent Child Abuse Hawaii executive director, died in Straub Clinic and Hospital. He was born in Honolulu.

He is survived by companion Denise Tsuchiya, sons Keith and Jon, daughter Lara, brother Paul, sister Michele Hamada and one grandchild. Services: 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Central Union Church. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 May 2009]

WON, MARY KIM, 88, of Honolulu, died Dec. 22, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired from the Sheraton Hotel. Survived by sons, Albert Jr., Thomas, Edwin and Douglas; daughters, Sandra, Cynthia Tamashiro and Francine Wong; 14 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 2009]

WON, ROBERT "BOBBY" KAI WAH, 65, of Waipahu, died Aug. 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by brothers, Norman, Herbert, Calvin and Kenneth; sisters: Mildred Ho and Gloria Chun. Private service held. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 August 2009]

WONG, AILEEN LUM, 91, of Honolulu, died Jan. 12, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Survived by sons, David and Theodore; sister, Janet Lum Auyong. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser January 30 2009]

Wong, Aileen Lum, *Jan. 12, 2009* Aileen Lum Wong, 91, of Honolulu died at home. She ws born in Hilo. She is survived by sons David E.L. and Theodore C., and sister Janet L. Auyong. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 January 2009]

WONG, ALBERT SUNG LEONG, 86, of Honolulu, died March 8, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Retired dentist; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Lena; sons, Allen, Gary, Bryan and Lenbert; brothers, Harold and Sam; eight grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 2009]

WONG, AMY TOM, 86, of Honolulu, died Feb. 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired library aide for the San Francisco Unified School District. Survived by brothers, Richard, Alfred, Kenneth, Calvin and Alvin Tom; sisters, Elsie and Gladys Tom and Helen Wat; sons, Dexter and Dennis. Private service held at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 March 2009]

WONG, ARTHUR K.Y., 88, of Honolulu, died Nov. 19, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. An educator, principal and 'ukulele instructor. Survived by wife, Alma; children, Donna Von Nieda, Kurtis and Frances Burch; stepchildren, Eugene, John and Kathleen Aki; brothers, Paul, Anthony, James and Kenneth; 10 grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 11 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 11 a.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 2009]

WONG, CHAN LAU, 94, of Honolulu, died March 31, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by son, Clayton; daughter, Lynda Lam; one sister; grandchildren, Michael and Tina Lam. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 2009]

WONG, COLBERT SIUWA "KIKO", 78, of Livingston, Calif., formerly of Hawaii, died July 2, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired crane operator for Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. A U.S. Marine who served during the Korean War. Survived by wife, Roberta Bailey-Wong; sons,

Colbert Kaio and Clayton, Dewayne and Prescott Bailey; daughters, Sharon Mello and Karen Shinsato; eight grandchildren; sisters, Lou Uyehara and Elizabeth Ayau; brother, Stanley Ayau. Service 11:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. Potluck gathering noon Saturday at Pokai Bay. Informaton: 209-648-1022. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 2009]

WONG, DEXTER K.C., DMD, 65, of Kailua, died March 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Practicing endodontist in Honolulu and Kane'ohe. Survived by wife, Cyndi; children, Tahnee, Lyndsey and Travis. Gathering 5 to 6 p.m. Sunday at the Kane'ohe Yacht Club; celebration of life and remembrance 6 p.m.; reception to follow. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 April 2009]

WONG, DORIS YOSHINO, 93, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Aug. 16, 2009. Born in Wainaku, Hawai'i. Retired from the Hilo Meat Co. Survived by sons, Wilton and William; daughter, Marion Yim; nine grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to Hospice of Kona. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 August 2009]

WONG, DOROTHY CHAI SIN LEE, 87, of Honolulu, died March 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A sales clerk for Zanes Market for 29 years. Survived by husband, Samuel Kwai Sum; sons, Malcolm and Nathan; daughter, Sandra Pang; sister, Doris Largiader, brothers, Walter, George and Richard Lee; three grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; reception to follow. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 March 2009]

WONG, EDWARD "PAPA" AH LIN SR., 95, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Nov. 21, 2009. Born in Lahaina. A retired shopsman for the state Department of Transportation Highways Division. Survived by daughters, Patricia Wong Silva and Marilyn Wersing; brother, Gordon; 22 grandchildren, many great-grandchildren and great-great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial to follow at Mauna Kea Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 2009]

Wong, Edward Ah Lin Sr., *Nov. 21 2009* Edward Ah Lin "Papa" Wong Sr., 95, of Hilo, a retired state Department of Transportation Highways Division Shopman, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Lahaina. He is survived by daughters Patricia Wong Silva and Marilyn Wersling, brother Gordon Wong, 22 grandchildren, and numerous great-grandchildren and great-great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Thursday Dodo Mortuary Chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow at Mauna Lea Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 2000]

WONG, EDWARD K.H., 85, of Pearl City, died Dec. 21, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired from O'ahu Transit Services. Survived by wife, Margaret; daughter, Gail Ohira; sons, Glenn, Gerald, Gordon and Gilbert; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 2009]

WONG, EDWARD K.H., 85, of Pearl City, died Dec. 21, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired from O'ahu Transit Services. Survived by wife, Margaret; daughter, Gail Ohira; sons, Glenn,

Gerald, Gordon and Gilbert; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009] **Wong, Edward K.H.**, *Dec. 21, 2008* Edward K.H. Wong, 85, of Perl City, a retired Oahu Transit Service Inc. employee, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Margret; sons Gleen, Gerald, Gordon and Gilbert; daughter Gail Ohira; six grandchildren; and three great grandchildren. Private service. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 January 2009]

Wong, Elizabeth Kau, *Nov. 29, 2009* Elizabeth Kau Wong, 93, of Honolulu died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Dennis, daugher Dorian Horio, brothers Walter and Robert Kau, sister Bernice Kauai and three grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m.Friday at St. Elizabeth's Episcopal Church. Call after 9 a.m. Inurnment to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 December 2009]

WONG, EVELYN MEW SUM CHING, 85, of Honolulu, died March 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Russell; daughters, Corliss Marsh and Joyce Fujitani; brothers, Robert, Clarence, and Steven Ching; four grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Graveside service 1 p.m. Saturday at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 April 2009]

Wong, Evelyn Mew Sum, *March 28, 2009.* Evelyn Mew Sum Wong, 85, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Russell; daughters Corliss Marsh and Joyce Fujitani; brothers Robert, Clarence and Steven Ching; four grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Graveside services: 1 p.m. tomorrow at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 April 2009]

WONG, FLORENCE KWAI KOME, 90, of Honolulu, died Feb. 9, 2009. Born in Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i. Worked at Wing Sing Wo Co. in retail sales. Survived by children, Alvin and Albert Wong and Cynthia Sato; brother, Marquis Chang; sisters, Ellen Goo and Rose Fujii. Visitation 10 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist services; English service noon; cremation to follow. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 February 2009]

Wong, Florence Kwai Kome, *Feb. 9, 2009* Florence Kwai Kome Wong, 90, of Honolulu, a Wing Sing Wo Co. employee, died in Hawaii Medical Center East. She was born in Kailua-Kona. She is survived by sons Alvin G.S and Albert M.Y., daughter Cynthia M.H. Sato, brother Marquis Chang, sisters Ellen Goo and Rose Fujii, six grandchildren and one great-grandchild. Taoist services. Services: noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Cremation to follow. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 February 2009]

WONG, FRANCIS LOUI SANG, 73, of Honolulu, died Sept. 17, 2009. Born in Toy Shan, China. Co-owner of Nam Fong Restaurant; president of the Chinese Restaurant Workers Association. Survived by wife, Sharon; son, Nolan; daughters, Martha Wong and Rita Ho; two grandsons; brothers, Arthur and Kenneth. Visitation 8:30 to 11:30 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist services; burial noon at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 September 2009]

WONG, HARRY HOON, 86, of Kane'ohe, died May 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Sherrilyn "Sheri" Luning; grandchildren, Jonathan Lui-Kwan, Kelley and Kevin Wong

and Michelle Mizutani; 10 great-grandchildren; brothers, Albert and Kalfred; sister, Doris Chang. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary Chapel; service 10:30 a.m. Private graveside service. Casual attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 May 2009]

WONG, HARRY HOON, 86, of Kane'ohe, died May 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Sherrilyn "Sheri" Luning; grandchildren, Jonathan Lui-Kwan, Kelley and Kevin Wong and Michelle Mizutani; 10 great-grandchildren; brother, Kalfred; sister, Doris Chang. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary Chapel; service 10:30 a.m. Private graveside service. Casual attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 May 2009]

WONG, HARVEY YAU ON, 61, of Waimea, Hawaii, formerly of Honolulu, died Oct. 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Self-employed handyman and an Army veteran during Vietnam era and Bronze Star recipient. Survived by wife, Norma; daughter, Christine Cambra; sons, Brandon and Bryan Wong and Mailelaulii Cummings; mother, Lena; brothers, Warren, Dennis, Calvin and Leslie; sister, Ilona Jamila and Brenda Ching; five grandchildren. Private services held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo, Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2009]

Wong, Harvey Yau On, *Oct. 16, 2009*, Harvey Yau On Wong, 61, of Waimea, formerly of Honolulu, a self-employed handyman and Army veteran who served in the Vietnam War, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Norma P.; sons Mailelaulii Cummings and Brandon and Bryan Wong; daughter Christine Cambra; mother Lena; brothers Warren, Dennis, Calvin and Leslie; sisters Ilona Jamila and Brenda Ching; and five grandchildren. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 October 2009]

WONG, HEI WAI, 93, of Honolulu, died Jan. 8, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired real estate broker. Survived by his sons, Arthur, Roy, Randy and Rodney; brothers, Walter, Stanley and Denis; seven grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at the First Chinese Church of Christ; memorial service 10:30 a.m.; inurnment 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers; donations to First Chinese Church of Christ or Nuuanu YMCA. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 2009]

WONG, HOON KIN, 93, of San Francisco, died Aug. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Merchant Marine; World War II veteran. Survived by wife, Hatsume; daughter, Marcia; two granddaughters; brother, Bing Ki; sister, Helen Young. Committal service 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual/aloha attire. Arrangements by Green Street Mortuary, San Francisco. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 2009]

Wong, Hoon Kin, *Sept. 29, 2009* Hoon Kin Wong, 93, of San Francisco, a retired merchant seaman and Army veteran, died in San Francisco. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Hatsume, daughter Marcia, brother Bing Ki, sister Helen Young and two grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual or aloha attire. No flowers. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 September 2009]

WONG, JAMES "AH-TUCK" SR., 86, of Waiohinu, Hawai'i, died Aug. 14, 2009. Born in Waiohinu. Retired equipment operator for the County of Hawaii, Survived by son, Dennis; daughters, Victoria Kai and Charlene Harvest; sisters, Ah Han Silva and Annie Kekoa; 14 grandchildren; 23 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Kauaha'ao Congregational Church; celebration of life 10 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 2009]

Wong, James Sr., *Aug. 14, 2009* James "Ah-Tuck" Wong Sr., 86, of Waiohinu, Hawaii, a retired Hawaii County equipment operator, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Waiohinu. He is survived by son Dennis, daughters Victoria Kai and Charlene Harvest, sisters Ah Han Silva and Annie Kekoa, 14 grandchildren and 23 great-grandchildren. Celebration of life: 10 a.m. Saturday at Kauaha'ao Congregational Church, Waiohinu. Call after 9 a.m. Casual attire.

WONG, JEFFREY H.K., 43, of Honolulu, died December 2008. Born in California. An Aloha Airlines and All Nippon Airways pilot. Survived by wife, Ann; son, Nicholas; father, Gene; mother, Lillian Lee; sisters, Celyse Young and Sydney Miyashiro; grandmother, Florence Lee. Service 5 p.m. Wednesday at Kamehameha Schools, Bishop Chapel. Lei welcome. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 January 2009]

WONG, JEFFREY H.K., 43, of Honolulu, died in December 2008. Born in California. An Aloha Airlines and All Nippon Airways pilot. Survived by wife, Ann; son, Nicholas; father, Gene; mother, Lillian Lee; sisters, Celyse Young and Sydney Miyashiro; grandmother, Florence Lee. Service 5 p.m. Wednesday at Bishop Chapel, Kamehameha Schools. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 2009]

Wong, Jeffrey H.K., *Dec. 1, 2008* Jeffrey H.K. Wong, 43, of Honolulu, an Aloha Airlines and All Nippon Airways Pilot, died he was born in California. He is survived by son Nicholas, father Gene, mother Lillian Lee, sisters Celyse Young and Sydney Miyashiro, and grandmother Florence Lee. Service: 5 p.m. Wednesday at bishops Chapel at Kamhehameha Schools. Aloha attire. Leis welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 January 2009]

WONG, KWAI "MAMA" SAU CHOW, 82, of Kailua-Kona, Hawai'I, died July 7, 2009. Born in Kaiping, China. Retired Royal Jade Garden supervisor. Survived by son, Johnson; daughters, Kam Shui Kow, Lily Lam, Stella Yuen, Irene Chan, Kam Kahakua, Sandy Caldwell, Kammie Char, and Kam Oi Wigen; 13 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Monday at Kona Memorial Park Cemetery, Holualoa; graveside service 11 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 July 2009]

WONG, LILY TAM, 87, of Honolulu, died Jan. 7, 2009. Born in Makawao, Maui. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Gerald, Steven and Melvin; daughter, Christine Chang; sisters, Margaret Chang and Emma Lum-King; six grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 January 2009]

Wong, Lily Tam, *Jan. 7, 2009* Lily Tam Wong, 87, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died. She was born in Makawao, Maui. She is survived by sons Gerald, Steven and Melvin; daughter Christine

Chang; sister Margaret Chang and Emma Lum-King; and six grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 January 2009]

WONG, LINDA EDNA, 47, of Mililani, died July 22, 2009. Born in Iran. Survived by parents, Mervin and Shirley; daughter, Angela Pelfrey; son, Jonathan Sagocio; two grandchildren; brothers, David and Richard; sisters, Judy Taparra and Sandra Wong-Shadron. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 August 2009]

WONG, LINDA LOVELL, 75, of Kapa'a, Kaua'i, died March 31, 2009. Born in Moloa'a, Kaua'i. The owner/operator of Wong's Care Home. Survived by children, Melissa, Benson, Paul Chong, Lydia Chong and April Wong Warling; sisters, Katherine Hoe and Jane Kau; eight grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Kapa'a Seventh-day Adventist Church. Visitation also 9 to 10:45 a.m. Thursday at the church; service 11 a.m.; burial to follow at Kaua'i Memorial Gardens. Arrangements by Kauai Memorial Gardens & Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 2009]

WONG, LOWELL K. L., 58, of Kane'ohe, died July 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. An aquaculture supervisor for Wong's Product. Survived by fiancée, Sharon Ah Nee; children, Brad and Bryan Wong, and Dayna Onaga; five grandchildren; parents, Leonard and Ellen; brothers and sisters, Linford, Rebecca Johnson, Myrtle, Marilyn Kamimura, Leonard, Sherwin, Thelma Loo, Gerald and Allen; stepchildren, Don, Crystal, Kaniela and Sam Ah Nee. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary, service 6 p.m., cremation to follow. Private scattering of ashes. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 2009]

Wong, Lowell K. L., *Jul. 23, 2009* Lowell K.L. Wong, 58, of Kaneohe, a Wong's Product aquaculture supervisor, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by fiancée Sharon Ah Nee; sons Brad and Bryan; daughter Dayna Onaga; parents Leonard L. and Ellen Wong; brothers Linford, Leonard K.L., Sherwin, Gerald and Allen; sisters Rebecca Johnson, Myrtle Kamimura and Thelma Loo; stepsons Don, Kaniela and Sam Ah Nee; stepdaughter Crystal Ah Nee; and five grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Cremation to follow. Private scattering of ashes. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 July, 2009]

WONG, MAREN JOHNSON, 82, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20, 2009. Born in Lewiston, Idaho. Director of Unicef Hawaii and manager of Apex Television. Survived by husband, Walter; daughters, Tess Wellborn, Christine Ahia, Rebecca and Susan; brother, Ronald Johnson; three grandchildren. Service at a later date. Donations to First United Methodist Church. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 2009]

Wong, Maren Johnson, *Nov. 20, 2009* Maren Johnson Wong, 82, of Honolulu, a Unicef Hawaii director and Apex Television manager, died in Honolulu. She was born in Lewiston, Idaho. She is survived by husband Walter S.M., daughters Tess Wellborn, Christine Ahia, and Rebecca and Susan Wong; brother Ronals Johnson; and three grandchildren. Services at a later date.

Donations suggested to First United Methodist Church. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 November 2009]

WONG, MARIANNE HEE, 77, of Honolulu, died July 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hawaiian Housing Authority project manager. Survived by sons, Scott and Bruce; daughter, Rona Yim; brother, Douglas Hee; four grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 2009]

Wong, Marianne Hee, *Jul. 1, 2009* Marianne Hee Wong, 77, of Honolulu, a retired Hawaiian Housing Authority project manager, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Scott and Bruce, daughter Rona Yim, brother Douglas Hee and four grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 July 2009]

WONG, MARY S.Y., 91, of Pearl City, died April 18, 2009. Born in Kwan Tung, China. A devoted mother. Survived by sons, Clarence, Richard, Michael, Kevin and Arthur; daughters, Gladys, Irene and Jean; brothers, Chong Sum "Clint" Fong; sister, Violet Ching. Visitation 9 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 10:15 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 2009]

Wong, Mary S.Y., *April 18, 2009.* Mary S.Y. Wong, 91, of Pearl City died in Kaiser Medical Center. She was born in Kwan Tung, China. She is survived by sons Clarence, Richard, Michael, Kevin and Arthur; daughters Gladys, Irene and Jean; brother Chong Sum "Clint" Fong; and sister Violet Ching. Services: 10:15 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 May 2009]

WONG, MAY BLOSSOM PIKAKE, 66, of Kailua, died May 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker Survived by husband, Larry; sons, Larry Jr. and Aaron; daughter, Sandy; mother, Rhoda Sanders; sister, Gwendolyn Rodrigues; six grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 2009]

WONG, MOLLIE GOUVEIA, 92, of Waimanalo, died May 16, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kaua'i. Retired state respite worker. Survived by sons, Benjamin and Edmund; daughter, Lucile Kaukani; six grandchildren; four grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 10:45 a.m. Thursday at St. George Church, Waimanalo; Mass 11:30 a.m.; inurnment 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 2009]

WONG, PALMA "AUNTIE LULU", 71, of Honolulu, died April 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Caregiver. Survived by sons, August and John Awong; daughters, Pearl Awong Camacho, Tanyamae Awong and Jacqueline Correa; brother, Gary Ahvah; sister, Jacqueline Char; 11 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; great-great granddaughter. Celebration of life 1 p.m. Friday at Kaiser Beach; scattering of ashes 2 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 April 2009] **Wong, Palma**, *April 17, 2009*. Palma "Auntie Lulu" Wong, 71, of Honolulu, a caregiver, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons August and John Awong; daughters Pearl A. Camacho, Tanyamae Awong and Jacqueline Correa; brother Gary A. Wong; sister Jacqueline Char; 11 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; and a great-great-grandchild. A celebration of life will be held 1 p.m. tomorrow at Kaiser Beach. Scattering of ashes at 2 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 April 2009]

WONG, PAULA MITSUKO, 83, of Käneohe, died Oct. 15, 2009. Born in Kapaa, Kauai. Retired registered nurse. Survived by sons, Richard and Jon; daughters, Anneliese Lynch and Naomi Wong; sister, Yuriko Nakamura; five grandchildren; great-grandchild. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 October 2009]

Wong, Paula Mitsuko, *Oct. 15, 2009*, Paula Mitsuko Wong, 83, of Kaneohe, a retired registered nurse, died in Kaneohe. She was born in Kapaa, Kauai. She is survived by sons Richard and Jon, daughter Anneliese Lynch and Naomi Wong, sister Yuriko Nakamura, five grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 October 2009]

WONG, PEARL MOMIOHANA WONG aka PEARL LANAKILA PA, 96, of Honolulu, died March 1, 2009. Born in Hanapepe, Kaua'i. Retired head forelady for Libby, McNeill and Libby; also past owner of Hilton Hawaiian Village Childcare Center. Survived by son, G. Alvah; daughters, Jacqueline "Jackie" Char and Palma-Lu Wong; 18 grandchildren; brother, Valentine Ching. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 2009]

WONG, PEARL MOMIOHANA, aka Pearl Lanakila Pa Wong, 96, of Honolulu, died March 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired headful lady at Libby, McNeill and Libby, also past owner of Hilton Hawaiian Village Hotel childcare center. Survived by son, G. Ahvah; daughters, Jacqueline "Jackie" Char and Palma-Lu Wong; 18 grandchildren; 30 great-grandchildren; 23 great-great-grandchildren; brother, Valentine Ching. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 2009]

Wong, Pearl Momiohana, *March 1, 2009* Pearl Momiohana Wong, also known as Pearl Lanakila Pa Wong, 96, of Honolulu, a retired Libby, McNeill and Libby head forelady and Hilton Hawaiian Village Childcare Center owner, died in St. Francis-West Hospice. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son G. AhVah, daughters Jacqueline "Jackie" Char and Palma-Lu Wong, brother Valentine Ching, 18 grandchildren, 30 great-grandchildren and 23 great-great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 March 2009]

Wong, Pearl Momiohana, *March 1, 2009* Pearl Momiohana Wong, also known as "Pearl Lanakila Pa Wong," 96, of Honolulu, a retired Libby, McNeil and Libby head forelady and former owner of Hilton Hawaiian Village Childcare Center, died in St. Francis-West Hospice. She was born in Hanapepe, Kauai. She is survived by son G. Ah Vah, daughters Jacqueline "Jackie" Char and Palma-Lu Wong, brother Valentine Ching, 18, grandchildren, 30 great-grandchildren and 23 great-great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick

Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Incorrect information was published in an obituary Tuesday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 March 2009]

WONG, RACHAEL A., 91, of Honolulu, died Nov. 24, 2009. Born in Keanae, Maui. Employee of Army Corps of Engineers at Fort Shafter; Royal Adventure Travel employee. Survived by husband, David; daughter, Keala; grandchildren, Bradley, Christopher and Katie; sister, Helen Nakanelua. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. to noon; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 December 2009]

WONG, RACHAEL A., 91, of of Honolulu,, died Nov. 24, 2009. Born in Keanae, Maui. Employed by the Army Corp of Engineers at Fort Shafter. Survived by husband, David; daughter, Keala Cupp; three grandchildren; sister, Helen Nakanelua. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m. burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 December 2009]

Wong, Rachael A., *Nov. 24, 2009* Rachael A. Wong, 91. of Honolulu, a Fort Shafter Army Corps of Engineers and Royal Hawaiian Travel employee, died in Las Vegas. She was born in Keanae, Maui. She is survived by husband David Wong, daughter Keala, sister Helen Nakanelua and three grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 December 2009]

WONG, RAYMOND KUULANI, 67, of Wailuku, Maui, died Feb. 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. City and County of Honolulu Road Maintenance Department supervisor. Survived by wife, Frances; sons, Raymond Jr., Rodney "Shorty," Randy "Chico" and Kalani; daughter, Teresa Kaio; brothers, Dickie, Dalton, Kealii, Dennis, Rodney and Clifford; sisters, Glenda Kahele and Marilyn; 13 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 9:45 a.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 March 2009]

Wong, Raymond Kuulani, *Feb. 23, 2009* Raymond Kuulani Wong, 67, of Wailuku, a City & County of Honolulu road maintenance supervisor, died in Wailuku. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Frances; sons Raymond Jr., Rodney "Shorty," Randy "Chico" and Kalani; daughter Teresa Kaio; brothers Dickie, Dalton, Kealii, Dennis, Rodney and Clifford; sisters Glenda Kahele and Marilyn Wong; 13 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Services: 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 March 2009]

WONG, RICHARD AH YAU, 84, of Honolulu, died Jan. 12, 2009. Born in Makawao, Maui. Former project engineer; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Helen; sons, Clayton and Douglas; daughter, Gloria Shoda; sisters, Jenny Kam and Margaret Oneha; seven grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; inurnment 3 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of The Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 2009] **WONG, ROSE KAM LING,** 78, of Honolulu, died Feb. 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired physician. Survived by sons, Livingston "Jack" and Lyle; daughters, Rosemarie Crisologo, Dr. Linda and Jessica; brother, Dr. Peter; sister, Annie Ching; seven grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 March 2009]

WONG, RUTH LEE, 50, of Honolulu, died March 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Kalakaua Middle School teacher. Survived by husband, Ronald; daughters, Maria and Julia; parents, Joseph and Lily Lee; brothers, Jonathan and Paul Lee. Visitation 8:30 to 10 a.m. Saturday at International Baptist Church; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 2009]

Wong, Ruth Lee, *March 10, 2009* Ruth Lee Wong, 50 of Honolulu, a Kalakaua Middle School teacher, died in Aiea. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Ronald, daughters Maria and Julia, parents Joseph and Lily Lee, and brothers Jonathan and Paul Lee. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at International Baptist Church, 20 Dowsett Ave., Honolulu. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 March 2009]

WONG, RUTH OIE TUCK LOO, 91, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died June 6, 2009. Born in Hawai'i. Retired state high school teacher. Survived by brothers, Ernest, Nelson and Gilbert Loo; numerous nieces and nephews. Celebration of life 11 a.m. Saturday at the United Community Church, Hilo. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 July 2009]

WONG, STEPHEN YAU CHOI, 83, of Waimanalo, died Feb. 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired security team member for Gov. George Ariyoshi; former Honolulu police officer. Survived by sons, Dr. Peter Wai, Paul, Tommy and Henry Wai; daughter, Sabrina Seitman; mother of children, Louise; six grandchildren. Visitation 10:15 to 11:15 a.m.; inurnment 12:45 p.m. at Nuuanu Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 2009]

WONG, SUNNY CHUNG MING, 74, of Honolulu, died April 19, 2009. Born in Hong Kong. Survived by wife, Lani; son, Ricky; stepson, Junas Montejo; daughters, Jamie Tsang and Junny Donato; seven grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 April 2009]

Wong, Sunny Chung Ming, *April 19, 2009*. Sunny Chung Ming Wong, 74, of Honolulu, died in Honolulu. He was born in Hong Kong. He is survived by wife Lani, son Ricky, daughters Jamie Tsang and Junny Donato, stepson Junas Montejo and seven grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 April 2009]

WONG, TAI HING, 93, of Kane'ohe, died July 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard employee. Survived by son, Alvin; daughter, Coletta Shiroma; sister, Yee Moi Chun; six grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 August 2009]

Wong, Tai Hing, *July 11, 2009*. Tai Hing Wong, 93, of Kaneohe, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard employee, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son Alvin P.

daughter Coletta Shiroma, sister Yee Moi Chun, six grandchildren and seven greatgrandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 August 2009]

WONG, TAWNY MAE HEW, 56, of Waipahu, died April 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired District Court clerk. Survived by husband, Timothy; son, Korey Ross; daughter, Kimberly Mae Isobe; father, George Hew; brothers, Sherwyn and Jettson Hew. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 2009]

WONG, TRACY WENTWORTH DAI SUM, 41, of Pearl City, died Sept. 14, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Aloha Airlines employee. Survived by wife, Tracie Fernandez-Wong; mother, Lani; brothers, Clyde, Cyrus and Lester; sisters, Joycelyn Manalili and Harrilyn Wong. Visitation 5 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel, Waipi'o; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Saturday at the mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2009]

WONG, VICTORIA "VICKY" APIKA'ILA GAISON, 74, of Pearl City, died May 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Member of Ka'ahumanu Society; deaconess, pianist and active member of the Hawaiian Pentecostal Full Gospel Assembly; also retired from the American Institute of Architects, Honolulu chapter. Survived by husband, Harold Jr.; sons, Kapena, Stacy and Randal; daughter, Deborah "Princess"; brothers, Talino "Sonny" and Frank Gaison; sisters, Esther Souza and Katherine Gaison; three grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Pentecostal Full Gospel Assembly Church; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; Waipi'o; service 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual/aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 2009]

WONG, WAH SOW, 89, of Mentor, Ohio, died March 11, 2009. Born in Kane'ohe. Survived by daughter, Mary Southard; grandchildren, Ryan, Gregory and Malia Southard; sisters, Janet Abear, Nancy Gumban and Betty Allosda. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel. Graveside service 11 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 2009]

Wong, Wah Sow, *March 11, 2009* Wah Sow Wong, 89, of Mentor, Ohio, died in Ohio. He was born in Kaneohe. He is survived by daughter Mary Southard; sisters Janet Abear, Nancy Gumban and Betty Alosda; and three grandchildren. Visitation: 6 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Graveside service: 11 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 April 2009]

WONG, WALLACE STACEY, 94, of Honolulu, died May 12, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired postal superintendent at the Kahala Post Office. Survived by sons, Gerald and Stacey; daughters, Valerie Sorensen and Felice Broglio; seven grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Holy Trinity Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m. Inurnment 11 a.m. Wednesday at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. No flowers. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 2009]

WONG, WALLACE WAN YUN, 100, of Honolulu, died March 9, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Active Chinese community leader. Survived by sons, Gerald, Dennis and Wayne; brother, John;

sister, Kee Fun Lee; eight grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; inurnment to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 2009]

Wong, Wallace Wan Yun, *March 9, 2009* Wallace Wan Yun Wong, 100, of Honolulu died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Gerald, Dennis and Wayne; brother John; sister Kee Fun Lee; eight grandchildren; and 13 great-grandchildren. Services: 11:45 a.m. Wednesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Inurnment to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 March 2009]

WONG, WALLACE YUK MING, 83, of Kane'ohe, died Aug. 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Fort Shafter Army Base bookkeeper. Survived by wife, Wai Ching; sons, Ricky and Randall; daughter, Lisa Toyomura-Wong; brother, Henry; sister, Eleanor Hee; four grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 August 2009]

WONG, YET CHOW CHUN, 97, of Honolulu, died April 6, 2009. Born in Zhong Shan, China. Homemaker and member of Wong Kong Har Tong Society, Lung Doo Benevolent Society. Survived by sons, Vincent Wong and Zhan Ping Huang; daughters, Janice Yee and Gin Lee Lau; 15 grandchildren; 21 great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandchild. Visitation and Taoist service 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; eulogy 12:30 p.m. Burial 1:30 p.m. at Lin Yee Chung Chinese Cemetery, Manoa. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 2009]

WONG, YIN FUN LEONG, 90, of Honolulu, died Oct. 5, 2009. Born in China. Survived by sons, Franklin Lee and Raymond; daughters, Dora Lee-Dunn and Mary Ann Hew; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 October 2009]

Wong, Ying, *Aug. 8, 2009.* Ying Wong, 80, of Honolulu died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Chugn Shan, China. She is survived by son Ming Lui, daughters Veng K.L. and Yong N.L. Chen, and six grandchildren. Call after 9 a.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Burial: noon at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 August 2009]

WOO, MABEL CHANG, 90, of Honolulu, died Dec. 27, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired proprietor of Wong's Pants Shop. Survived by sons, Winston and Jeffrey; daughter, Cindy Yamada; four grandchildren; brother, George Chang; sisters, Elizabeth Yee, Elsie Hoe and Laura Ching. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 2009]

WOOD, ARTHUR KA'IMI, 90, of Honolulu, died Feb. 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. World War II U.S. Army sergeant; retired Kamehameha Schools/Bishop Estate land manager with more than 35 years of service of service; president of the Wilson Track Community Association and president of the Wilson Track Community Association and president of the St. Teresa's School PTG. Survived by wife, Cissy; daughters, Genevieve Leilani, Patricia Healani Wood-Hessler, Marian Iwalani and Mona; son, Dr. Christopher Ka'imi; grandchildren, Angela Arana, Christilei Hessler, Peter Arthur Hessler, Kainoa and Ka'iulani London; great-grandchildren, Shawn and

Jasmyne Wood and Bella Arana. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at the Co-Catheral of St. Theresa; guests are welcome to bring their musical instruments to share in the celebration during the visitation; Mass 11 a.m. Private service at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific at a later date. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 26 February 2009]

Wood, Arthur Kaimi, *Feb. 19, 2009* Arthur Kaimi Wood, 90, of Honolulu, a land manager, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Cecilia G.; son Christopher K.; daughters Genevieve L., Marian I. and Mona Wood and Patricia H. Hessler; five grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Mass: 11 a.m. Wednesday at Co. Cathedral of St. Theresa. Call after 9 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 February 2009]

WOOD, MARTHA "PATTY" M., 93, of Honolulu, died Dec. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Volunteer at the Honolulu Academy of Arts, Mother Rice KCAA and Punahou Thrift Shop. Survived by son, Richard. Service 11 a.m. Wednesday at Central Union Church; private inurnment. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 2009]

WOOD, RICHARD G., of Honolulu, died Feb 4, 2009. Born in Detroit. An architect; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Shyrl. Private service Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 February 2009]

WOOD, SHERRY ANN, 55, of Ka'a'awa, died July 13, 2009. Born in Worster, Mass. A salesperson. Survived by daughters, Jill and Ashley; stepdaughter, Sheri; mother, Patricia McClure; brother, Raymond Brunette; sisters, Brenda Hall and Lynn Brunette; six grandchildren. Service 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Mount Carmel, Waikane. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 July 2009]

WOODDELL, LOU ANN DUNKLEY, 72, of Kailua, died Jan. 29, 2009. Born in Oakland, Calif. Retired administrator at Kamehmeha Schools Early Education Program. Survived by son, Daniel; daughters, Julie Woodell Laymon, Kaleo and Lynne; sister, Margy Dunkley Houtz; six grandchildren. Service 4:30 p.m. Thursday at Punahou School Thurston Chapel. Aloha attire. Donations to Hawaii Parkinson's Association or Tau Dance Theater. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 February 2009]

Wooddell, Lou Ann Dunkley, *Jan. 29, 2009* Lou Ann Dunkley Wooddell, 72, of Kailua, a retired Kamehameha Schools Early Education Programm administrator, died in Kailua. She was born in Oakland, Calif. She is survived by son Daniel; daughters Julie Wooddell Laymon and Kaleo and Lynne Wooddell; sister Margy D. Houtz; and six grandchildren. Services: 4:30 p.m. Thursday at Punahou School, Thurston Chapel. Aloha attire. Donations suggested to Hawaii Parkinson's Association or Tau Dance Theater. Additional information for an obituary printed Feb. 2. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 February 2009]

WOODS, CLYDE W. "JOE", Formerly of Kailua, died Jan. 29, 2009. Born in Bentonia, Miss. A U.S. Marine instrumental in forming the 29th Infantry Brigade. Later engineer and infantry officer in Hawaii Army National Guard. Survived by wife, Peggy; sons, John and David;

daughters, Maureen Shuckhart and Lora Hyatt; 11 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

WOODSON, DANIEL LEE, 76, of 'Aiea, died Dec. 15, 2008. Born in Ohio. Survived by sister, Rosalie; nieces; nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 2009]

WOODSON, EVERETT MEAD, 77, of Kane'ohe, died Jan. 11, 2009. Born in Richmond, Va. Tripler Army Medical Center surgical technician. Survived by wife, Matilda; daughter, Patricia Jackson; three grandchildren. Committal service and burial 2 p.m. Tuesday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 January 2009]

WOODWARD, KEALOHA, 73, of Honolulu, died April 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by brother, Herbert; sisters, Mary Iwamoto, Diana Christ and Pearl Stuccki. Graveside service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

WOODWORTH, JASON TAMASESE, 79, of Hawaiian Paradise Park, Kea'au, Hawai'i, died Jan. 15, 2009. Born in Hakalau, Hawai'i. A retired master sergeant with the U.S. Army; a member of Pohaapaina Golf Club. Survived by wife, Jean; hanai brother, David Kauhaahaa. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Graveside service 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 2009]

Woodworth, Jason Tamasese, *Jan. 15, 2009* Jason Tamasese Woodworth, 79, of Hawaiian Paradise Park, Hawaii, a retired Army master sergeant, died in Kaiser Medical Center. He was born in Hakalau, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Jean and hanai brother David Kauhaahaa. Services: 5 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 4 p.m. Burial: 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. No flowers. *Flag indicates services in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 January 2009]

WORCH, MARCEL DAMIAN, 57, of Kane'ohe, died Aug. 12, 2009. Born in Uniontown, Pa. U.S. Marine Corps veteran. Survived by wife, Penny; sons, Reynold Schilling and Marcel; daughter, Lynete Beechler; brothers, Michael, Jerome, Jet and Celsus; sisters, Michele Clark, Celestine Kalist and Mary. Visitation 9 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 August 2009]

Worch, Marcel Damian, *Aug. 12, 2009.* Marcel Damian Worch, 57, of Kaneohe, a Marine Corps veteran, died in Castle Medical Center. He was born in Uniontown, Pa. He is survived by wife Penny; sons Reynold H. Schilling and Marcel K.; daughter Lynette K. Beechler; brothers Michael, Jerome, Jet and Celsus; and sisters Michele Clark, Celestine Kalist and Mary Worch. Services: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Aloha attire. No flowers. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 2009]

WORRELL, ROBERT LOUIS, 53, of Las Vegas, died Aug. 31, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Employed in the hospitality industry. Survived by daughter, Bobbie; son, Casey; brothers, Don Cullen and Michael Josefovicz; sisters, Anna Williams and Susan Martin. Service information to be sent to family and friends at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 2009]

WRIGHT, BEVERLY "LOLLY", 64, of Makakilo, died May 8, 2009. Born in Hilo. Member of Word of Life Christian Church Center. Survived by sons, Derek, Duane and Aaron; stepsons, David, Raymond Wright-Cullen and Jonathan; daughters, Darrellyn Joao, Darlette Cabison, Luana Shidaki and Christine Strong; stepdaughters, Debra Ievolino and Cathy Hayashida; 37 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; brothers, Manuel, Johnny, Wilfred, Ernest, Joseph and Antone Pacheco; sisters, Rosie Crivello, Evelyn Fernandez, Carol Ah Puck and Gina Labisores. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 11 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 June 2009]

Wright, Beverly, *May 8, 2009* Beverly "Lolly" Wright, 64, of Makakilo died in Kaiser Medical Center. She was born in Hilo. She is survived by sons Derek, Duane and Aaron; daughters Darrellyn Joao, Darlette Cabison, Luana Shidaki and Christine Strong; stepsons David and Jonathan Wright, and Raymond Wrighte-Cullen; step-daughters Debra lervolino and Cathy Hayashida; brothers Manuel, Johhny, Wilfred, Ernes, Joseph and Antone Pacheco; sisters Rosie Crivello, Evelyn Fermandez, Carl Ah Puck and Gina Labisores; 37 grandchildren; and 17 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 June 2009]

WRIGHT, GARY LANI, 64, of Honolulu, died Aug. 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired O'ahu Country Club maintenance man. Survived by wife, Linda; sons, Michael and Mark; daughter, Jennifer; sister, Gail Bennett. Visitation 5 p.m. Thursday at the Disabled American Veterans Hall; service over the ashes 6 p.m. Inurnment 10 a.m. Sept. 11 at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 2010]

WRIGHT, HENRY SUYMAN SR., 76, of Honolulu, died Oct. 24, 2009. Born in Manila, Philippines. A maintenance man with Bank of Hawaii, main branch. Survived by wife, Emelita; sons, Henry Jr., Rey, Orville and Wilbur; daughters, Marilyn, Grace Gaerlan and Annabelle; sister, Jane; 14 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. to noon Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service noon; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 November 2009]

WRIGHT, KIMBERLY ANN, 60, of Kailua, died Aug. 20, 2009. Born in Los Angeles. Was the first female law enforcement officer for the Fish & Wildlife Department of the United States and transferred to the Honolulu office in 1974; recently worked in real estate sales for Kailua Beach Reality. Survived by mother, Barbara; brother, Thomas; aunt, Kim. Private service. Donations to American Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 August 2009]

Wright, Kimberly Ann, *Aug. 20, 2009.* Kimberly Ann Wright, 60, of Kailua, a Fish and Wildlife law enforcement officer and Kailua Beach Realty employee, died in Kailua. She was born in Los Angeles. She is survived by mother Barbara J. and brother Thomas A. Private services. Donations suggested to American Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 2009]

WU, SIU YUNG, 92, of Waipahu, died March 10, 2009. Born in Canton, China. Retired homemaker. Survived by daughters, Chi Tak and Tricia Cheng; four grandchildren. Graveside service 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 2009]

WUEST, KATHRYN MITCHELL, 89, of Kailua, died Aug. 16, 2009. Born in California. Private music teacher. Survived by sons, Robert and Jack; daughter, Nancy Keiper; eight grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; brothers, Philip and Richard Mitchell; sister, Mary Ford. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Sunday at Kailua United Methodist Church; service 11:30 a.m. Inlieu of flowers, donations to the Kaye Wuest Trust Foundation, 1110 Kailua Road, Kailua, HI 96734, Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 August 2009]

WUNG, ALEXANDER "BUTCH" EN SIN JR., 56, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died July 8, 2009. Born in Hilo. A rancher. Survived by mother, Betty; brothers, David and Matthew; sister, Peggy Watanabe. Visitation 2 to 3 p.m. Sunday at Dodo Mortuary; service 3 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 2009]

Wung, Alexander En Sin "Butch" Jr., *Jul. 8, 2009* Alexander En Sin "Butch" Wung Jr., 56, of Hilo, a rancher, died at home. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by mother Betty, brothers David and Matthew, and sister Peggy Watanabe. Services: 3 p.m. Sunday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. Call after 2 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 July 2009]

WYNNE, ANDREW "ANALU" "ANDY" "ANAKALA" JACKSON, 66, of Waikoloa, Hawai'i, died Feb. 7, 2009. Born in Kapahulu. Former tour director with Kim Tours, TSI, Unitours and MTI Vacations. Survived by sisters, Marion Morrison and Nancy Spinney; cousins; nieces; nephews. Celebration of life 10 a.m. Monday at Kawaihae Canoe Club at the Kawaihae Small Boat Harbor; service 11 a.m. Lei and loose flowers welcome. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawai'i, Kailua, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 February 2009]